VERITAS SOFTWARE CORP /DE/ Form 424B3 November 29, 2004

#### **Table of Contents**

Filed Pursuant to Rule 424(b)(3) Registration No. 333-109330

**PROSPECTUS** 

# \$520,000,000

# 0.25% Convertible Subordinated Notes Due August 1, 2013

# and the Common Stock Issuable upon Conversion of the Notes

VERITAS Software Corporation originally issued the notes in a private placement in August 2003. This prospectus will be used by selling security holders to resell their notes and any shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of their notes. The notes are initially convertible into 11.273,704 shares of common stock.

We will pay interest on the notes on February 1 and August 1 of each year. The notes will mature on August 1, 2013.

Holders may convert their notes initially at a conversion rate of 21.6802 shares of our common stock per \$1,000 principal amount of notes, which is equivalent to an initial conversion price of approximately \$46.13 per share (subject to adjustment in certain events), under the following circumstances: (1) the sale price of our common stock reaches specified thresholds; (2) the trading price of a note falls below a specified threshold; (3) our corporate credit rating declines below the levels described in this prospectus; (4) we call the notes for redemption; or (5) specified corporate transactions occur.

Upon conversion, we will have the obligation to satisfy our conversion obligations by delivering cash and, in some cases, at our option, shares of our common stock.

On or after August 5, 2006, we have the option to redeem all or a portion of the notes at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the notes, plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to, but not including, the date of redemption.

On August 1, 2006 and on August 1, 2008, holders may require us to repurchase all or a portion of their notes for cash at 100% of their principal amount plus accrued and unpaid interest to, but not including, the repurchase date. Holders have the option to require us to repurchase any notes held by them in the event of a fundamental change at a cash repurchase price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the notes plus accrued and unpaid interest to, but excluding, the repurchase date.

The notes are subordinated to our existing and future senior indebtedness. As of June 30, 2004, we had approximately \$380.6 million of indebtedness outstanding that would have constituted senior indebtedness and our subsidiaries had approximately \$906.7 million of indebtedness and other liabilities outstanding to which the notes would have been effectively subordinated (including trade and other payables, but excluding intercompany liabilities).

Our common stock is quoted on The Nasdaq National Market under the symbol VRTS. The last reported sale price of our common stock on November 24, 2004 was \$22.73 per share.

Investing in the notes and our common stock involves risks. Please carefully consider the Risk Factors beginning on page 8 of this prospectus.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or passed upon the adequacy or accuracy of this prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The date of this prospectus is November 24, 2004

## **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

**ADDITIONAL INFORMATION** 

**INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE** 

**FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS** 

PROSPECTUS SUMMARY

**RISK FACTORS** 

**USE OF PROCEEDS** 

**RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES** 

**DIVIDEND POLICY** 

**DESCRIPTION OF THE NOTES** 

**DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK** 

CERTAIN UNITED STATES FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES

**SELLING SECURITY HOLDERS** 

**PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION** 

**LEGAL MATTERS** 

**EXPERTS** 

# **Table of Contents**

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION	ii
INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE	ii
FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	ii
PROSPECTUS SUMMARY	1
RISK FACTORS	8
USE OF PROCEEDS	19
RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES	19
DIVIDEND POLICY	19
DESCRIPTION OF THE NOTES	19
DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK	35
CERTAIN UNITED STATES FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES	40
SELLING SECURITY HOLDERS	45
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION	50
LEGAL MATTERS	51
EXPERTS	51

i

#### **Table of Contents**

#### ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

We are subject to the informational requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and file reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. Such reports, proxy statements and other information filed by us may be inspected and copied at the Public Reference Section of the SEC at 450 Fifth Street, N.W., Judiciary Plaza, Washington, D.C. 20549-1004. Information on the operation of the Public Reference Room may be obtained by calling the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330. Reports, proxy and information statements and other information filed electronically by us with the SEC are available at the SEC s website at <a href="http://www.sec.gov">http://www.sec.gov</a>. Our home page on the internet is <a href="https://www.veritas.com">www.veritas.com</a>.

#### INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE

The SEC allows us to incorporate by reference into this prospectus the information we file with the SEC. This means that we can disclose important information by referring you to those documents. The information incorporated by reference is considered to be a part of this prospectus. Information that we file later with the SEC will automatically update and supersede this information. We incorporate by reference the documents listed below, all documents filed by us after the date of the initial registration statement and prior to effectiveness of the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part, and all documents subsequently filed by us with the SEC under Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act until the termination of this offering:

our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2003;

our Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q for the fiscal quarters ended March 31, 2004 and June 30, 2004;

our current reports on Form 8-K filed on August 26, 2004, August 31, 2004, September 2, 2004, September 10, 2004, September 21, 2004 and October 27, 2004;

the description of our common stock in our Registration Statement on Form 8-A filed on June 2, 1999, as amended by Form 8-A/ A filed on June 14, 1999; and

the description of our Rights Agreement in our Registration Statement on Form 8-A filed on June 30, 1999.

We will provide to each person, including any beneficial owner, to whom the prospectus is delivered, a copy of these filings, at no cost, upon such person s written or oral request. Persons may make such a request by writing or telephoning us at the following address:

Investor Relations

VERITAS Software Corporation 350 Ellis Street Mountain View, California 94043 (650) 527-2508

You should rely only on the information incorporated by reference or provided in this prospectus. We have not authorized anyone else to provide you with different information. We are not making an offer of these securities in any state where the offer is not permitted. You should not assume the information in this prospectus, including any information incorporated by reference, is accurate as of any date other than the filing date of the respective document.

## FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

The statements contained herein that are not purely historical are forward looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act and Section 21E of the Exchange Act, including statements regarding our expectations, beliefs, intentions or strategies regarding the future. All forward-looking statements included in this prospectus are based on information available to us on the date hereof, and we assume no obligation to update any such forward-looking statements. These forward-looking statements include

ii

## **Table of Contents**

statements about our revenue, revenue mix, gross margin, operating expense levels, financial outlook, commitments under existing leases, research and development initiatives, sales and marketing initiatives, competition and stock repurchases. In some cases, forward-looking statements are identified by words such as believe, anticipate, expect, intend, plan, will, may, the negative of these terms or comparable terminology. For such statements, we claim the protection of the safe harbor for forward-looking statements contained in the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995.

Although we believe that the expectations reflected in the forward-looking statements are reasonable, we cannot guarantee future results, levels of activity, performance or achievements.

Although we undertake no obligation to revise or update any forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise, except as required by law, you are advised to consult any additional disclosures we make in our Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, Annual Report on Form 10-K and Current Reports on Form 8-K filed with the SEC. See Additional Information. We provide a cautionary discussion of selected risks and uncertainties regarding an investment in the notes or the common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes under Risk Factors beginning on page 8 of this prospectus. However, other factors besides those listed there could also adversely affect

iii

#### **Table of Contents**

#### PROSPECTUS SUMMARY

Because this is a summary, it may not contain all the information that may be important to you. You should read this entire prospectus before making an investment decision. When used in this prospectus, unless otherwise stated, the terms we, our and us refer to VERITAS Software Corporation and its subsidiaries.

#### **VERITAS Software Corporation**

VERITAS Software Corporation is a leading independent supplier of storage and infrastructure software products and services. Our software products operate across a variety of computing environments, from personal computers, or PCs, and workgroup servers to enterprise servers and networking platforms in corporate data centers to protect, archive and recover business-critical data, provide high levels of application availability, enhance and tune system and application performance and enable recovery from disasters. Our solutions enable businesses to reduce costs by efficiently and effectively managing their information technology, or IT, infrastructure as they seek to maximize value from their IT investments. We offer software products focused on three areas:

Data Protection: products for ensuring the protection, retention and recovery of data using both disk and tape media.

Storage Management: products for optimizing storage hardware utilization, simplifying administration for environments with diverse computer hardware and software architectures and enabling high performance and continuous availability of mission-critical applications.

Utility Computing Infrastructure: products for managing IT service levels for high availability, high performance and process automation.

We develop and sell software products for the most widely-used operating systems, including various versions of Windows, UNIX and Linux. We also develop and sell software products that support a wide variety of servers, storage devices, databases, applications and network equipment. Our customers include many leading global corporations and small and medium-sized enterprises located around the world and operating in a wide variety of industries. In addition to our software products, we also provide a full range of services to assist customers in assessing, architecting, implementing, supporting and maintaining their storage and infrastructure software solutions.

Our product strategy is to meet the data storage, system availability and performance needs of our customers, while remaining at the forefront of innovation to support our customers long-term requirements by providing the building blocks for utility computing. Utility computing is a computing model that delivers IT as a measurable service, aligned with business needs and capable of adapting to changing demands. We offer a building block approach that allows our customers to evolve to a utility computing model in an evolutionary and modular fashion while leveraging their existing IT investments.

In 2003, we completed the acquisitions of Precise Software Solutions Ltd. and Jareva Technologies, Inc. These strategic acquisitions provided us with essential components for utility computing, including software that monitors, analyzes and improves the performance of application infrastructure, and automated server provisioning technology that allows businesses to automatically deploy additional servers without manual intervention. In January 2004, we acquired Ejasent, Inc. to add important application migration technology, which allows IT personnel to move an application from one server to another without disrupting or terminating the application, to our growing utility computing portfolio.

In July 2004, we acquired all of the outstanding capital stock of Invio Software, Inc., a privately held supplier of IT process automation technology. We acquired Invio to extend the capability of software products that enable utility computing by offering customers a tool for standardizing and automating IT service delivery in key areas such as storage provisioning, server provisioning and data protection.

In September 2004, we acquired all of the outstanding capital stock of KVault Software Limited, or KVS, a provider of e-mail archiving products. We acquired KVS in order to extend our storage software

1

#### **Table of Contents**

market to include products to store, manage, backup and archive corporate e-mail and data, enabling organizations to address regulatory compliance and reduce storage management costs.

### **Recent Developments**

#### **Restatement of Consolidated Financial Statements**

In June 2004, through the filing of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2003, we restated our financial statements for the years ended December 31, 2002 and 2001, including the corresponding interim periods for 2002 and 2001, and the interim periods ended March, June and September 2003. In connection with our 10-K filing, we also revised our previously announced financial results for the fourth quarter and year ended December 31, 2003.

In March 2004, we announced our intention to restate our financial statements for 2002 and 2001 and revise our previously announced results for 2003. The decision resulted from the findings of an investigation into past accounting practices that concluded on March 12, 2004. The investigation resulted from concerns raised by an employee in late 2003, which led to a detailed review of the matter in accordance with our corporate governance processes, including the reporting of the matter to the audit committee of our board of directors, and to KPMG LLP, our independent registered public accounting firm. The audit committee retained independent counsel to investigate issues relating to past accounting practices, and the audit committee s counsel retained independent accountants to assist with the investigation. The independent investigation included the performance of a number of forensic accounting procedures, a review of internal documents and communications and interviews with both current and former employees.

The independent investigation concluded on March 12, 2004 and identified certain accounting practices under the direction of former financial management that were determined not to be in compliance with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles, or GAAP. These practices included the incorrect deferral of professional services revenue for 2002 and 2001, the unsubstantiated accrual of certain expenses in periods prior to 2003, and the overstatement of accounts receivable and deferred revenue by approximately \$7 million (unaudited) at June 30, 2002. Upon conclusion of the investigation, we announced on March 15, 2004 our decision to restate our financial statements for 2002 and 2001. We also announced that our previously announced financial results for the year ended December 31, 2003 would be revised to reflect the impact of having made the corrections of the prior periods and to reflect the settlement finalized on March 15, 2004 of tax audits related to our 2000 acquisition of Seagate Technology.

Following the investigation and our determination to restate our financial statements, we performed additional procedures to ensure the accuracy of our financial information. These additional procedures included a further review of internal documents, tests of certain system controls, cut-off procedures and a review of revenue transactions and other cost and expense accounts. As a result, we determined to correct additional errors made in 2003 and prior periods, including errors that were previously not recorded because in each such case and in aggregate we believed the amount of any such error was not material to our consolidated financial statements. We also made certain revenue, expense and balance sheet reclassifications.

As a result of the foregoing, we have adjusted our financial results as follows:

For the year ended December 31, 2003, total net revenue decreased from \$1.771 billion to \$1.747 billion and net income increased from \$274 million to \$347 million, of which \$95 million related to the March 15, 2004 settlement of certain tax audits associated with our 2000 acquisition of Seagate Technology. Diluted earnings per share for the year ended December 31, 2003, increased from \$0.63 to \$0.80 as a result of these adjustments. Excluding the effect of the Seagate settlement, net income would have decreased from \$274 million to \$252 million and diluted earnings per share would have decreased from \$0.63 to \$0.58.(1)

For the year ended December 31, 2002, total net revenue decreased from \$1.507 billion to \$1.506 billion; net income increased from \$57 million to \$58 million; and diluted earnings per share remained constant at \$0.14.

2

## **Table of Contents**

For the year ended December 31, 2001, total net revenue decreased from \$1.492 billion to \$1.489 billion; net loss decreased from \$642 million to \$636 million; and diluted loss per share decreased from \$(1.61) to \$(1.59).

The restatement also resulted in a \$12.7 million decrease to our accumulated deficit at December 31, 2000.

(1) Net income and diluted earnings per share for the year ended December 31, 2003, excluding the impact of the Seagate settlement, represent non-GAAP financial measures. We have included these non-GAAP financial measures because we believe they provide useful information to our investors regarding the impact of the restatement to our financial results for 2003.

The restatement adjustments did not materially affect our reported cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments balance as of December 31, 2003.

See Item 6 Selected Financial Data , Item 8 Financial Statements and Supplementary Data Selected Quarterly Results of Operations and Note 2 Restatement of Consolidated Financial Statements in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2003 for additional information regarding our recent restatement.

#### **Our Internal Control Environment**

As discussed above, we determined in March 2004 to restate our financial statements for 2002 and 2001 and to revise our previously announced financial results for 2003. In connection with our restatement, we and KPMG LLP, our independent registered public accounting firm, identified and reported to our audit committee significant internal control deficiencies that collectively constituted a material weakness (as such term is defined under standards established by the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants) in our internal controls that existed during 2003 and prior periods. These internal control deficiencies related to the conduct of certain former financial management and accounting personnel in over-riding internal controls; insufficient documentation and training around standard financial policies and procedures; insufficient review procedures; and insufficient supporting documentation for general ledger account reconciliations and manual journal entries. Those individuals who were primarily involved in the over-riding of our internal controls have either resigned or had their employment terminated by

Since the latter part of 2002, we have adopted and implemented numerous measures in connection with our ongoing efforts to improve our control processes and corporate governance, some of which have been enhanced further or implemented in connection with the restatement process. These measures included the following:

We have formalized a Standards of Business Conduct and a Financial Code of Ethics. Our Financial Code of Ethics is designed to promote ethical conduct and full, fair and accurate disclosure in our periodic reports. In 2004, we re-emphasized to our finance and accounting personnel the importance of these requirements.

We have recruited new personnel to our finance organization who have expertise in financial controls and reporting, including a new chief financial officer, a senior vice president of finance and a corporate controller, and made other changes in finance personnel to improve the overall quality and level of experience of our finance organization globally.

We have reorganized our finance and general and administrative organizations to create a single global organization to improve financial oversight.

We have made changes in our organizational structure to provide a clearer segregation of responsibilities in connection with account reconciliations, manual journal entries, and the preparation and review of documentation to support our quarterly and annual financial statements.

We have implemented an enhanced quarterly financial review process, including a formal closing meeting each quarter chaired by the chief financial officer and attended by a broader cross-section of senior financial management.

3

## **Table of Contents**

We have adopted and implemented standard financial policies and procedures on a global basis. Since January 2003 we have documented over 45 financial policies, all of which are readily available to our employees via our intranet site. These policies provide global finance and accounting guidance and include process documentation designed to ensure consistent application of our global policies and procedures.

We have implemented a global account reconciliation policy which requires the monthly reconciliation of all balance sheet accounts and the use of standard methodology and templates for account reconciliations.

We have implemented and communicated formal reporting systems to enable employees to identify potential financial or ethical issues on an anonymous basis.

We continue to implement remedial measures in response to specific accounting and reporting issues related to our recent restatement. In particular, since 2003, we have effected additional personnel and organizational changes in order to further address our internal control deficiency relating to the over-riding of our internal controls. We will continue to develop new policies and procedures and educate and train our employees on our existing policies and procedures in our effort to constantly improve our internal controls and control environment.

As a result of the improvements to our internal controls discussed above, we believe that we have remediated the material weakness in our internal controls that existed during 2003 and prior periods.

#### **Execution of Supplemental Indenture**

On October 25, 2004, we and U.S. Bank National Association, the trustee under the indenture for the notes, entered into a supplemental indenture that effected several changes to the terms of the notes. Among other changes, the supplemental indenture:

Will require us to satisfy our conversion obligation with respect to the notes in cash, rather than in shares of common stock, except to the extent that our conversion obligation in respect of converted notes exceeds the principal amount of notes converted, in which case we will have the option to satisfy such excess (and only such excess) in cash and/or shares of common stock. Prior to the execution of the supplemental indenture, we had the option to deliver to holders of notes upon conversion, at our option, cash, shares of common stock or any combination of cash and common stock; and

Will require us to deliver only cash in the event that a holder exercises its option to require us to repurchase the holder s notes upon the occurrence of a fundamental change. Prior to the execution of the supplemental indenture, we had the option to deliver to a holder cash, shares of common stock or a combination of cash and common stock upon the exercise by the holder of its fundamental change repurchase right.

For more information on the effect of the supplemental indenture on the notes, please see Description of the Notes Payment Upon Conversion and Description of the Notes Fundamental Change .

VERITAS was incorporated in Delaware in October 1998. Our predecessor company was originally incorporated in California in 1982 and reincorporated in Delaware in 1997. Our principal offices are located at 350 Ellis Street, Mountain View, California 94043, and our telephone number at that location is (650) 527-8000. Our home page on the Internet is at www.veritas.com. The information contained on our website is not incorporated into this prospectus.

## The Offering

Securities Offered \$520,000,000 principal amount of 0.25% Convertible Subordinated Notes due 2013.

Maturity Date August 1, 2013.

4

#### **Table of Contents**

Interest

0.25% per annum on the principal amount, payable semi-annually in arrears on February 1 and August 1 of each year.

Conversion

You may surrender your notes for conversion at the applicable conversion rate under any of the following circumstances:

- (1) during any quarterly conversion period prior to August 1, 2010, if the sale price of our common stock for at least 20 trading days in the 30 consecutive trading-day period ending on the first day of such conversion period is more than 120% of the conversion price on the first day of the conversion period;
- (2) at any time after the sale price of our common stock on any date on or after August 1, 2010, is more than 120% of the then current conversion price;
- (3) during the five consecutive business-day period following any five consecutive trading-day period in which the average of the trading prices for a note was less than 95% of the average of the sale price of our common stock multiplied by the then applicable conversion rate; provided, however, if on the day before the conversion date, the closing sale price of our common stock is greater than 100% of the conversion price but less than or equal to 120% of the conversion price, then holders converting their notes will receive cash with a value equal to the principal amount of the notes being converted, which will be less than the value determined based on the then applicable conversion rate;
- (4) if the corporate credit rating to us by Standard & Poor s is lower than B- (and if Moody s has assigned a corporate credit rating to us, and Moody s rating is lower than B3) or if such ratings are withdrawn;
- (5) if we have called the notes for redemption; or
- (6) upon the occurrence of specified corporate transactions described under Description of the Notes Conversion of Notes.

Holders may convert their notes initially at a conversion rate of 21.6802 shares of our common stock per \$1,000 principal amount of notes, which is equivalent to an initial conversion price of approximately \$46.13 per share.

Upon a conversion by a holder, we will have the obligation to deliver cash to satisfy our conversion obligation to that holder, unless the value of our conversion obligation exceeds the principal amount of notes converted, in which case we shall have the option to deliver cash and/or shares of common stock to the extent (and only to the extent) of such excess.

Adjustment of Conversion Rate

We will adjust the conversion rate of the notes if any of the following events occurs:

(1) we issue common stock as a dividend or distribution on our common stock;

4

#### **Table of Contents**

(2) we issue certain rights or warrants to all holders of our common stock;

(3) we subdivide or combine our common stock;

(4) we distribute shares of our capital stock, evidences of indebtedness or assets to holders of our common stock:

(5) we make distributions consisting of cash to all holders of our common stock; or

(6) we or one of our subsidiaries makes purchases of our common stock above a specified level pursuant to a tender offer or exchange offer for our common stock.

Subordination

The notes are subordinated to all of our existing and future senior indebtedness and are effectively subordinated to all of the indebtedness and other liabilities (including trade and other payables) of our subsidiaries. As of June 30, 2004, we had approximately \$380.6 million of indebtedness outstanding that would have constituted senior indebtedness and our subsidiaries had approximately \$906.7 million of indebtedness and other liabilities outstanding to which the notes would have been effectively subordinated (including trade and other payables, but excluding intercompany liabilities). The indenture governing the notes does not limit the amount of indebtedness, including senior indebtedness, that we and our subsidiaries may incur. See Description of the Notes Subordination.

Sinking Fund

None.

Redemption of Notes at Our Option

We will have the right to redeem the notes on or after August 5, 2006, on at least 20 and no more than 60 days prior notice, in whole or in part, for a cash price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the notes, plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to, but not including, the redemption date. For more information about the redemption of notes at our option, see Description of the Notes Redemption Rights of VERITAS.

Purchase of Notes at Your Option

Holders have the right to require us to repurchase the notes on August 1, 2006 and August 1, 2008, each of which we refer to as a repurchase date, at a cash repurchase price equal to 100% of the principal amount of notes to be repurchased, plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to, but not including, the repurchase date. For more information about the repurchase of notes at your option, see Description of the Notes Repurchase at Option of the Holder.

Fundamental Change

If a fundamental change (as described under Description of the Notes Fundamental Change ) occurs prior to maturity, you may require us to repurchase all or part of your notes at a cash repurchase price equal to 100% of their principal amount, plus accrued and unpaid interest to, but excluding, the repurchase date.

Use of Proceeds

All of the notes and shares of common stock are being sold by the selling security holders or their pledgees, donees, transferees or other successors in interest. We will not receive any proceeds from

6

#### **Table of Contents**

the sale of the notes or the shares of our common stock. See Use of Proceeds and Selling Security Holders.

Registration Rights

We have agreed to:

File with the SEC within 90 days after the original issuance of the notes; and

use our reasonable efforts to cause to become effective within 180 days after the original issuance of the notes,

a shelf registration statement, of which this prospectus forms a part, with respect to the resale of the notes and the common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes.

We have agreed to use our reasonable efforts to keep the shelf registration statement effective until the earliest of:

- (1) the date when all of the registrable securities shall have been registered under the Securities Act and disposed of;
- (2) the date on which all registrable securities are sold to the public pursuant to Rule 144 under the Securities Act;
- (3) the date on which all registrable securities cease to be outstanding (whether as a result of repurchase and cancellation, conversion or otherwise); and
- (4) the expiration of the holding period under Rule 144(k).

We will be required to pay additional interest on the notes that are registrable securities if we fail to register the notes and any shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes within, and to keep available the registration statement and related prospectus for purposes of effecting registered resales of such securities for, specified time periods. However, holders of registrable securities will not have any remedy other than to receive such additional interest if we fail to meet our registration obligations under the registration rights agreement.

Effective as of January 28, 2004, the notes began accruing additional interest at a rate of 0.25% as a result of the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part having not been declared effective by the SEC on or before the 180th day following the original issuance of the notes. The notes continued to accrue additional interest at that rate until April 27, 2004, the 90th day following such registration default. As of April 27, 2004, the notes began to accrue additional interest at a rate of 0.50% and will accrue such additional interest until the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part is declared effective or until we are no longer required to maintain the effectiveness of the registration statement.

Nasdaq National Market Symbol for our VRTS common stock

7

#### **Table of Contents**

#### RISK FACTORS

An investment in the notes and the shares of common stock offered by this prospectus involves a high degree of risk. You should consider carefully the following risk factors in addition to the remainder of this prospectus, including the information incorporated by reference, before making an investment decision. Some statements in this prospectus (including some of the following risk factors) are forward-looking statements. Please refer to the section entitled Forward-Looking Statements.

#### **Risks Relating to Our Company**

If we experience lower-than-anticipated revenue in any particular quarter, or if we announce that we expect lower revenue or earnings than previously forecasted, the market price of our securities could decline.

Our revenue is difficult to forecast and is likely to fluctuate from quarter to quarter due to many factors outside of our control. Any significant revenue shortfall or lowered revenue or earnings forecast could cause the market price of our securities to decline substantially. Factors that could lower our revenue or affect our revenue and earnings forecast include:

the possibility that our customers may cancel, defer or limit purchases as a result of reduced IT budgets or weak and uncertain economic and industry conditions;

the possibility that our customers may defer purchases of our products in anticipation of new products or product updates from us or our competitors;

changes in the competitive landscape due to mergers, acquisitions or strategic alliances that could allow our competitors to gain market share;

the possibility that our strategic partners will introduce, market and sell products that compete with our products;

the unpredictability of the timing and magnitude of our sales through direct sales channels and indirect sales channels, including value-added resellers, or VARs, and other distributors, which tend to occur later in a quarter than revenues received through our original equipment manufacturer, or OEM, partners;

our operational capacity to fulfill software license orders received at the end of a quarter;

the timing of new product introductions by us and the market acceptance of new products, which may be delayed as a result of weak and uncertain economic and industry conditions;

the seasonal nature of our sales;

the rate of adoption and long sales cycles for new solutions such as utility computing, storage resource management technology and replication;

changes in our pricing and distribution terms or those of our competitors; and

the possibility that our business will be adversely affected as a result of the threat of terrorism, terrorism or military actions taken by the United States or its allies.

You should not rely on the results of prior periods as an indication of our future performance. Our operating expense levels are based, in significant part, on our expectations of future revenue. If we have a shortfall in revenue or orders in any given quarter, we may not be able to reduce our operating expenses quickly in response. Therefore, any significant shortfall in revenue or orders could have an immediate adverse effect on our operating results for that quarter. In addition, if we fail to manage our business effectively over the long term, we may experience high operating expenses, and our operating results may fall below the expectations of securities analysts or investors.

#### **Table of Contents**

Because we derive a majority of our license revenue from sales of a few product lines, any decline in demand for these products could severely harm our ability to generate revenue.

We derive a majority of our revenue from a small number of software products, including our NetBackup and Backup Exec data protection products. In addition, our software products are concentrated within the market for data storage. For example, for the first half of 2004, we derived approximately 54% of our user license fees from the NetBackup and Backup Exec products, and a similar percentage of our services revenue from associated maintenance and technical support. As a result, we are particularly vulnerable to fluctuations in demand for these products, whether as a result of competition, product obsolescence, technological change, budget constraints of our potential customers or other factors. If our revenue derived from these software products were to decline significantly, our business and operating results would be adversely affected. In addition, because our software products are concentrated within the market for data storage, a decline in the demand for storage devices, storage software applications or storage capacity could result in a significant reduction in our revenue and adversely affect our business and operating results.

# If we fail to manage our distribution channels effectively, or if our partners choose not to market and sell our products to their customers, our sales could decline.

We market our products and related services both directly to end-users and through a variety of indirect sales channels, which include VARs, distributors, system integrators and OEMs. If we fail to manage our distribution channels successfully, our distribution channels may conflict with one another or otherwise fail to perform as we anticipate which could reduce our sales and increase our expenses, as well as weaken our competitive position.

*Direct Sales.* A significant portion of our revenue is derived from sales by our direct sales force to end-users. This sales channel involves special risks, including:

longer sales cycles associated with direct sales efforts;

we may have difficulty hiring, training, retaining and motivating our direct sales force; and

sales representatives require a substantial amount of training to become productive, and training must be updated to cover new and revised products.

*Indirect Sales Channels.* A significant portion of our revenue is also derived from sales through indirect sales channels, including distributors that sell our products to end-users and other resellers. This channel involves a number of special risks, including:

our lack of control over the timing of delivery of our products to end-users;

our resellers and distributors are not subject to minimum sales requirements or any obligation to market our products to their customers;

our resellers and distributors may terminate their relationships with us at any time; and

our resellers and distributors may market and distribute competing products.

*OEMs.* A portion of our revenue is derived from sales through our OEM partners that incorporate our products into their products. Our reliance on this sales channel involves many risks, including:

our lack of control over the shipping dates or volume of systems shipped;

our OEM partners are not subject to minimum sales requirements or any obligation to market our products to their customers;

our OEM partners may terminate or renegotiate their arrangements with us and new terms may be less favorable in recognition of our increasingly competitive relationship with certain partners;

the development work that we must generally undertake under our agreements with our OEM partners may require us to invest significant resources and incur significant costs with little or no associated revenue;

9

#### **Table of Contents**

the time and expense required for the sales and marketing organizations of our OEM partners to become familiar with our products make it more difficult to introduce those products to the market; and

our OEM partners may develop, market and distribute their own products and market and distribute products of our competitors, which could reduce our sales.

We face intense competition, and our competitors may gain market share in the markets for our products, which could adversely affect the growth of our business and cause our revenues to decline.

We have many competitors in the markets for our products. If existing or new competitors gain market share in any of these markets, we may experience a decline in revenues, which could adversely affect our business and operating results. Our competitors include the internal development groups of our strategic partners. These groups develop storage management software and utility computing infrastructure for the storage and server hardware products marketed by the strategic partners. We also face competition from software vendors that offer products that directly compete with our products or bundle their software products with storage software offered by another vendor.

Many of our strategic partners and storage hardware vendors offer software products that compete with our products or have announced their intention to focus on developing or acquiring their own storage software products. Storage hardware companies may choose not to offer our products to their customers or limit our access to their hardware platforms. End-user customers may prefer to purchase storage software and hardware that is manufactured by the same company because of greater product breadth offered by the company, perceived advantages in price, technical support, compatibility or other issues. In addition, software vendors may choose to bundle their software, such as an operating system, with their own or other vendors—storage software. They may also limit our access to standard product interfaces for their software and inhibit our ability to develop products for their platform.

Many of our competitors have greater financial, technical, sales, marketing and other resources than we do and consequentially may have an ability to influence customers to purchase their products that compete with ours. Our future and existing competitors could introduce products with superior features, scalability and functionality at lower prices than our products, and could also bundle existing or new products with other more established products in order to compete with us. Our competitors could also gain market share by acquiring or forming strategic alliances with our other competitors. Finally, because new distribution methods offered by the Internet and electronic commerce have removed many of the barriers to entry historically faced by start-up companies in the software industry, we may face additional sources of competition in the future.

If we are unable to develop new and enhanced products that achieve widespread market acceptance, we may be unable to recover product development costs, and our earnings and revenue may decline.

Our future success depends on our ability to address the rapidly changing needs of our customers by developing, acquiring and introducing new products, product updates and services on a timely basis. We must also extend the operation of our products to new platforms and keep pace with technological developments and emerging industry standards. We intend to commit substantial resources to developing new software products and services, including software products and services for the utility computing infrastructure, the storage area networking and the storage resource management markets. Each of these markets is new and unproven, and industry standards for these markets are evolving and changing. They also may require development of new channels. If these markets do not develop as anticipated, or if demand for our products and services in these markets does not materialize or occurs more slowly than we expect, we will have expended substantial resources and capital without realizing sufficient revenue, and our business and operating results could be adversely affected.

We have provided standards-setting organizations and various partners with access to our standard product interfaces through our VERITAS Enabled Program. If these standards-setting organizations or our partners do not accept our standard product interfaces for use with other products, or if our partners are able to

10

#### **Table of Contents**

use our standard product interfaces to improve their competitive position against us, then our business and operating results could be adversely affected.

Our international sales and operations involve special risks that could increase our expenses, adversely affect our operating results and require increased time and attention of our management.

We derive a substantial portion of our revenue from customers located outside of the U.S. and have significant operations outside of the U.S., including engineering, sales, customer support and production operations. We plan to expand our international operations and our planned growth is contingent upon the successful expansion of our international revenue. Our international operations are subject to risks in addition to those faced by our domestic operations, including:

potential loss of proprietary information due to piracy, misappropriation or laws that may be less protective of our intellectual property rights;

imposition of foreign laws and other governmental controls, including trade and employment restrictions;

fluctuations in currency exchange rates and economic instability such as higher interest rates and inflation, which could reduce our customers ability to obtain financing for software products or which could make our products more expensive in those countries;

limitations on future growth or inability to maintain current levels of revenue from international sales if we do not invest sufficiently in our international operations;

difficulties in hedging foreign currency transaction exposures;

longer payment cycles for sales in foreign countries and difficulties in collecting accounts receivable;

difficulties in staffing, managing and operating our international operations, including difficulties related to administering our stock plans in some foreign countries;

difficulties in coordinating the activities of our geographically dispersed and culturally diverse operations;

seasonal reductions in business activity in the summer months in Europe and in other periods in other countries;

costs and delays associated with developing software in multiple languages; and

political unrest, war or terrorism, particularly in areas in which we have facilities.

In addition, we receive significant tax benefits from sales to our non-U.S. customers. These benefits are contingent upon existing tax regulations in both the U.S. and in the countries in which our international operations are located. Future changes in domestic or international tax regulations could adversely affect our ability to continue to realize these tax benefits.

# Our products may contain significant defects, which may subject us to liability for damages suffered by end-users.

Software products frequently contain errors or failures, especially when first introduced or when new versions are released. Our end-user customers use our products in applications that are critical to their businesses, including for data backup and recovery, and may have a greater sensitivity to defects in our products than to defects in other, less critical software products. If a customer loses critical data as a result of an error in or failure of our software products or as a result of the customer s misuse of our software products, the customer could suffer significant damages and seek to recover those damages from us. Although our software licenses generally contain protective provisions limiting our liability, a court could rule that these provisions are unenforceable. If a customer is successful in proving its damages and a court does not enforce our protective provisions, we could be liable for the damages suffered by our customers, which could adversely affect our operating results.

11

#### **Table of Contents**

In addition, product defects could cause delays in new product releases or product upgrades, or our products might not work in combination with other hardware or software, which could adversely affect market acceptance of our products. If our customers were dissatisfied with product functionality or performance, or if we were to experience significant delays in the release of new products or new versions of products, we could lose competitive position and revenue and our business and operating results could be adversely affected.

#### If we lose key personnel or fail to integrate replacement personnel successfully, our ability to manage our business could be impaired.

Our future success depends upon the continued service of our key management, technical, sales and other critical personnel. Whether we are able to execute effectively on our business strategy will depend in large part on how well key management and other personnel perform in their positions and are integrated within our company. Our officers and other key personnel are employees-at-will, and we cannot assure you that we will be able to retain them. Key personnel have left our company over the years, and there may be additional departures of key personnel from time to time. The loss of any key employee could result in significant disruptions to our operations, including adversely affecting the timeliness of product releases, the successful implementation and completion of company initiatives and the results of our operations. In addition, the integration of replacement personnel could be time consuming, may cause additional disruptions to our operations and may be unsuccessful.

If we are unable to attract and retain qualified employees and manage our employee base effectively, we may be unable to develop new and enhanced products, expand our business or increase our revenue.

We believe that our success depends in part on our ability to hire and retain qualified employees. As our company grows, and our customers demand for our products and services increase, we will need to hire additional management, technical, sales and other personnel. However, competition for people with the specific skills that we require is significant. If we are unable to hire and retain qualified employees, or conversely, if we fail to manage employee performance or reduce staffing levels when required by market conditions, our business and operating results could be adversely affected.

Historically, we have provided stock-based compensation, such as stock option grants and the availability of discounted shares in our Employee Stock Purchase Plan, as an important incentive for our employees. The volatility in our stock price may from time to time adversely affect our ability to retain or attract key employees. In addition, if we are unable to get stockholder approval for anticipated future increases in the number of shares of common stock authorized under our stock plans, or if changes in accounting rules require us to treat all stock-based compensation as an expense, we may reduce the amount of stock-based compensation awarded to employees. Reductions in our stock-based compensation practices may make it more difficult for us to attract and retain employees, which may negatively affect our ability to manage and operate our business.

We incur considerable expenses to develop products for operating systems that are either owned by others or that are part of the Open Source Community. If we do not receive cooperation in our development efforts from others and access to operating system technologies, we may face higher expenses or fail to expand our product lines and revenues.

Many of our products operate primarily on the Windows, UNIX and Linux computer operating systems. As part of our efforts to develop products for operating systems that are part of the Open Source Community, we may have to license portions of our products on a royalty free basis or may have to expose our source code. We continue to develop new products for these operating systems. We may not accomplish our development efforts quickly or cost-effectively, and it is not clear what the relative growth rates of these operating systems will be. Our development efforts require substantial capital investment, the devotion of substantial employee resources and the cooperation of the owners of the operating systems to or for which the products are being ported or developed. If the market for a particular operating system does not develop as anticipated, or demand for our products and services in such market does not materialize or occurs more slowly than we

12

## **Table of Contents**

expect, we will have expended substantial resources and capital without realizing sufficient revenue, and our business and operating results could be adversely affected.

In addition, for some operating systems, we must obtain from the owner of the operating system a source code license to portions of the operating system software to port some of our products to or develop products for the operating system. Operating system owners have no obligation to assist in these porting or development efforts. If they do not grant us a license or if they do not renew our license, we may not be able to expand our product line into other areas.

## We derive a large amount of revenue from one of our distributors, the loss of which could cause our revenues to decline.

We derive a large amount of revenue from a distributor that sells our products and services through resellers. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2004, this distributor accounted for less than 10% of our net revenue. If this distributor were to reduce purchases of our products or services, our revenues would decline unless we were able to increase sales through other distributors or direct sales to customers. Our contract does not require this distributor to purchase any specified amount of our product or services. Accordingly, we cannot be sure that this distributor will continue to market and sell our products and services at current levels.

Cooperating with the SEC in its investigation of our transactions with AOL Time Warner and its recent inquiries regarding our past accounting practices has required, and may continue to require, a large amount of management time and attention, as well as accounting and legal expense, which may reduce net income or interfere with our ability to manage our business.

Since the third quarter of 2002, we have received subpoenas and other requests for information issued by the SEC in the investigation entitled *In the Matter of AOL/Time Warner*. We continue to furnish information requested by the SEC and otherwise cooperate with regard to this investigation. In addition, in the first quarter of 2004, we voluntarily disclosed to the staff of the SEC past accounting practices applicable to our 2002 and 2001 financial statements that were not in compliance with GAAP, and we subsequently restated our financial statements for 2002 and 2001, the interim periods for 2002 and 2001 and the interim periods ended March, June and September 2003. We and our audit committee continue to cooperate with the SEC in its review of these matters. The SEC s investigation and inquiries may continue to require significant management attention and accounting and legal resources, or require us to amend our periodic reports for 2003 or prior periods, which could adversely affect our business, results of operations and cash flows.

We have been named as a party to several class action and derivative action lawsuits, and we may be named in additional litigation, all of which could require significant management time and attention and result in significant legal expenses. An unfavorable outcome in one or more of these lawsuits could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows.

After we announced in January 2003 that we would restate our financial results as a result of transactions entered into with AOL Time Warner in September 2000, numerous separate complaints purporting to be class actions were filed in federal court alleging that we and some of our officers and directors violated provisions of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934. Several similar complaints purporting to be derivative actions have been filed in state court against some of our directors and officers. In addition, after we announced in July 2004 that we expected our results of operations for the fiscal quarter ended June 30, 2004 to fall below guidance earlier provided by us, several separate complaints purporting to be class actions were filed in federal court alleging that we and some of our officers violated federal securities laws. The expense of defending such litigation may be costly and divert management s attention from the day-to-day operations of our business, which could adversely affect our business, results of operations and cash flows. In addition, an unfavorable outcome in such litigation could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations and cash flows.

13

#### **Table of Contents**

We have received notification from The Nasdaq Stock Market that our securities may be delisted if we are unable to comply with certain filing deadlines, which delisting could materially and adversely affect the liquidity and trading price of our common stock.

Due to our delinquency in filing our annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2003, and our quarterly report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2004, we have received a written determination from The Nasdaq Stock Market stating, among other things, that we must timely file all periodic reports with the SEC and Nasdaq for all reporting periods ending on or before June 30, 2005. Should we fail to comply with this requirement, our securities could be delisted, which would materially and adversely affect the liquidity and trading price of our common stock.

Our business strategy includes possible growth through business acquisitions, which involve special risks that could increase our expenses, cause our stock price to decline and divert the time and attention of management.

As part of our business strategy, we have in the past acquired and expect in the future to acquire other businesses, business units and technologies. Acquisitions involve a number of special risks and challenges, including:

diversion of management s attention from our business;

integration of acquired business operations and employees into our existing business, including coordination of geographically dispersed operations, which in the past has taken longer and has been more complex than initially expected;

incorporation of acquired products and business technology into our existing product lines, including consolidating technology with duplicative functionality or designed on different technological architecture, and our ability to sell the acquired products through our existing or acquired sales channels;

loss or termination of employees, including costly litigation resulting from the termination of those employees;

dilution of our then-current stockholders percentage ownership;

dilution of earnings if synergies with the acquired business are not achieved;

assumption of liabilities of the acquired business, including costly litigation related to alleged liabilities of the acquired business;

presentation of a unified corporate image to our customers and our employees; and

risk of impairment charges related to potential write-down of acquired assets in future acquisitions.

Acquisitions of businesses, business units and technologies are inherently risky and create many challenges. We cannot provide any assurance that our previous or any future acquisitions will achieve the desired objectives.

## Our effective tax rate may increase or fluctuate, which could increase our income tax expense and reduce our net income.

Our effective tax rate could be adversely affected by several factors, many of which are outside of our control. Our effective tax rate is directly affected by the relative proportions of revenue and income before taxes in the various domestic and international jurisdictions in which we operate. We are also subject to changing tax laws, regulations and interpretations in multiple jurisdictions in which we operate as well as the requirements of certain tax rulings. We do not have a substantial history of audit activity from various taxing authorities and while we believe we are in compliance with all federal, state and international tax laws, there are various interpretations of their application that could result in additional tax assessments. Our effective tax rate is also influenced by the tax effects of purchase accounting for acquisitions and non-recurring charges, which may cause fluctuations between reporting periods, and may also be influenced by tax assessments

14

#### **Table of Contents**

against acquired entities with respect to tax periods prior to the acquisition, which may significantly affect our effective tax rate for the period in which the settlements take place.

# Changes to current accounting policies could have a significant effect on our reported financial results or the way in which we conduct our business.

We prepare our financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the U.S., which are subject to interpretation by the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants, the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board, the SEC and various other bodies formed to interpret and create appropriate accounting policies. A change in these policies could have a significant effect on our reported results and may even retroactively affect previously reported transactions. Our accounting policies that recently have been or may in the future be affected by changes in the accounting rules are as follows:

software revenue recognition;

accounting for stock-based compensation;

accounting for variable interest entities;

accounting for goodwill and other intangible assets; and

accounting issues related to certain features of contingently convertible debt instruments and their effect on diluted earning per share.

Changes in these or other rules, or the questioning of current practices, may have a significant adverse effect on our reported financial results or in the way in which we conduct our business. See Item 2, Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates in our quarterly report on Form 10-Q for the period ended June 30, 2004 for additional information about our critical accounting policies and estimates and associated risks.

# If we do not protect our proprietary information and prevent third parties from making unauthorized use of our products and technology, our revenues could be harmed.

We rely on a combination of copyright, patent, trademark and trade secret laws, confidentiality procedures, contractual provisions and other measures to protect our proprietary information. All of these measures afford only limited protection. These measures may be invalidated, circumvented or challenged, and others may develop technologies or processes that are similar or superior to our technology. We may not have the proprietary information controls and procedures in place that we need to protect our proprietary information adequately. In addition, because we license the source code for some of our products to third parties, there is a higher likelihood of misappropriation or other misuse of our intellectual property. We also license some of our products under shrink-wrap license agreements that are not signed by licensees and therefore may be unenforceable under the laws of some jurisdictions. Despite our efforts to protect our proprietary rights, unauthorized parties may attempt to copy our products or obtain or use information that we regard as proprietary, which could harm our revenues.

# Third parties claiming that we infringe their proprietary rights could cause us to incur significant legal expenses and prevent us from selling our products.

From time to time, we receive claims that we have infringed the intellectual property rights of others. As the number of products in the software industry increases and the functionality of these products further overlap, we believe that we may become increasingly subject to infringement claims, including patent, copyright and trademark infringement claims. We have received several trademark claims in the past and may receive more claims in the future from third parties who may also be using the VERITAS name or another name that may be similar to one of our trademarks or service marks. We have also received patent infringement claims in the past and may receive more claims in the future based on allegations that our products infringe upon patents held by third parties. In addition, former employers of our former, current or

15

## **Table of Contents**

future employees may assert claims that such employees have improperly disclosed to us the confidential or proprietary information of these former employers. Any such claim, with or without merit, could:

be time consuming to defend;

result in costly litigation;

divert management s attention from our core business;

require us to stop selling, to delay shipping or to redesign our product; and

require us to pay monetary amounts as damages, for royalty or licensing arrangements, or to satisfy indemnification obligations that we have with some of our customers.

In addition, we license and use software from third parties in our business. These third party software licenses may not continue to be available to us on acceptable terms. Also, these third parties may from time to time receive claims that they have infringed the intellectual property rights of others, including patent and copyright infringement claims, which may affect our ability to continue licensing this software. Our inability to use any of this third party software could result in shipment delays or other disruptions in our business, which could materially and adversely affect our operating results.

Any disruption in our operations caused by a catastrophic natural disaster or other events outside of our control could have a material adverse effect on our business, resulting in a loss of revenue or in higher expenses.

Our business is highly automated and any disruptions or failures in our operations due to a catastrophic natural disaster, such as an earthquake or a flood, or to manmade problems, such as inadvertent errors, malicious software programs or terrorism, may result in a loss of revenue or in higher expenses, harming our operating results. Most of our primary operations, which include a significant portion of our research and development activities and other critical business operations, are located near San Francisco, California, an area known for seismic activity. A catastrophic event, such as a major earthquake, which results in the destruction or disruption of our primary operations, could severely and adversely affect our business, including both our primary data center and other internal operations and our ability to communicate with our customers or sell our products over the Internet.

In our highly automated environment, we have tightly integrated systems that support our enterprise, including our financial accounting and e-commerce systems. Maintaining the integrity and security of this enterprise is an issue of critical importance for VERITAS and our customers. Any hardware or software failure or breach in security due to inadvertent error, malicious software programs, such as viruses and worms, break-ins or unauthorized tampering with our computer systems could, if wide-spread and destructive, have a negative effect on our internal operations and could adversely affect our business. We take significant and costly measures which have been effective in protecting our enterprise from such events, however, there is no assurance that these measures will be equally as effective in the future. In addition, other events outside of our control, such as war or acts of terrorism, could have a material adverse and potentially devastating effect on our business, operating results and financial condition.

## Some provisions in our charter documents and our stockholder rights plan may prevent or deter an acquisition of VERITAS.

Some of the provisions in our charter documents may deter or prevent certain corporate actions, such as a merger, tender offer or proxy contest, which could affect the market value of our securities. These provisions include:

our board of directors is authorized to issue preferred stock with any rights it may determine;

our board of directors is classified into three groups, with each group of directors to hold office for three years;

16

#### **Table of Contents**

our stockholders are not entitled to cumulate votes for directors and may not take any action by written consent without a meeting; and

special meetings of our stockholders may be called only by our board of directors, by the chairman of the board or by our chief executive officer, and may not be called by our stockholders.

We also have in place a stockholder rights plan that is designed to discourage coercive takeover offers. In general, our stockholder rights plan provides our existing stockholders (other than an existing stockholder that becomes an acquiring person) with rights to acquire shares of our common stock at 50% of its trading price if a person or entity acquires, or announces its intention to acquire, 15% or more of the outstanding shares of our common stock, unless our board of directors elects to redeem these rights.

Our board of directors could utilize the provisions of our charter documents and stockholder rights plan to resist an offer from a third party to acquire VERITAS, including an offer to acquire our common stock at a premium to its trading price or an offer that is otherwise considered favorable by our stockholders.

## Our stock price may be volatile in the future, and you could lose the value of your investment.

The market price of our common stock has experienced significant fluctuations and may continue to fluctuate significantly, and you could lose the value of your investment. The market price of our common stock may be affected by a number of factors, including:

announcements of our quarterly operating results and revenue and earnings forecasts or those of our competitors or our customers;

rumors, announcements or press articles regarding changes in our management, organization, operations or prior financial statements;

inquiries by the SEC, Nasdaq, law enforcement or other regulatory bodies;

changes in revenues and earnings estimates by securities analysts;

announcements of planned acquisitions by us or by our competitors;

gain or loss of a significant customer;

announcements of new products by us, our competitors or our OEM customers; and

acts of terrorism, the threat of war and economic slowdowns in general.

The stock market in general, and the market prices of stocks of other technology companies in particular, have experienced extreme price volatility, which has adversely affected and may continue to adversely affect the market price of our common stock for reasons unrelated to our business or operating results.

#### Risks Relating to the Offering

## The notes are subordinated and we may incur additional debt, which could adversely affect the value of the notes.

The notes are unsecured and subordinated in right of payment in full to all of our existing and future senior indebtedness. As a result, in the event of our bankruptcy, liquidation or reorganization or upon acceleration of the notes due to an event of default under the indenture and in certain other events, our assets will be available to pay obligations on the notes only after all senior indebtedness has been paid in full. After retiring our senior indebtedness, we may not have sufficient assets remaining to pay amounts due on any or all of the notes then outstanding.

The notes are our exclusive obligations and our corporate structure results in substantial structural subordination of the notes. Since a substantial portion of our operations is conducted through subsidiaries, our cash flow and ability to service debt, including the notes, are dependent upon the earnings of our subsidiaries and the distribution of those earnings to, or upon loans or other payments of funds by those subsidiaries to, us. Our subsidiaries are separate legal entities and have no obligation to make any payments on the notes or to

17

#### **Table of Contents**

make any funds available for payment on the notes. The payment of dividends and the making of loans and advances to us by our subsidiaries may be subject to statutory or contractual restrictions, are dependent upon the earnings of those subsidiaries and are subject to various business considerations. Our right to receive assets of any of our subsidiaries upon their liquidation or reorganization (and the consequent right of the holders of the notes to participate in those assets) will be effectively subordinated to the claims of that subsidiary s creditors (including trade creditors), except to the extent that we are recognized as a creditor of such subsidiary, in which case our claims would still be subordinate to any security interests in the assets of such subsidiary and any indebtedness of such subsidiary senior to that held by us.

The indenture does not prohibit or limit us from incurring senior indebtedness or incurring other indebtedness and other liabilities. As of June 30, 2004, we had approximately \$380.6 million of indebtedness outstanding that would have constituted senior indebtedness, and our subsidiaries had approximately \$906.7 million of indebtedness and other liabilities outstanding to which the notes would have been effectively subordinated (including trade and other payables but excluding intercompany debt). We anticipate that from time to time we may incur additional senior indebtedness. We and our subsidiaries will also from time to time incur other additional indebtedness and liabilities. See Description of the Notes Subordination.

# We have increased our leverage as a result of the sale of the notes, and any default under the notes or our other debt may impair our ability to borrow or raise capital.

In connection with the sale of the notes, we incurred \$520.0 million of indebtedness. In addition, as of July 1, 2003, we recorded indebtedness of \$380.6 million as a result of our adoption of FIN 46. We will need to generate substantial amounts of cash from our operations to fund interest payments and to repay the principal amount of the notes when they mature, while at the same time funding capital expenditures and our other working capital needs. In addition, if we do not make timely payments on the notes, the notes could be declared immediately due and payable, in which event we would be required to immediately repay the notes in their entirety. A default under the notes could result in a reduction of our credit rating and make it more difficult for us to raise capital and adversely affect the trading price in our common stock. In addition, repayment of the notes or our other debt upon a default would significantly reduce the amount of cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments available for funding our research and development efforts, geographic expansion and strategic acquisitions in the future. The notes, as well as our other outstanding debt, could also increase our vulnerability to adverse economic and industry conditions by making it more difficult for us to raise capital if needed.

#### We may not be able to repurchase the notes for cash upon a fundamental change or a repurchase date.

Upon a fundamental change, which includes certain types of change in control transactions in which the holders of our common stock do not receive, in connection with the transaction, consideration all or substantially all of which consists of securities that are traded on a national securities exchange or the Nasdaq National Market, each holder of notes will have certain rights, at the holder s option, to require us to repurchase all or a portion of such holder s notes. Also, holders of notes will have the right to require us to repurchase their notes on August 1, 2006 and August 1, 2008. We may not have sufficient funds to pay the repurchase price in cash for all notes tendered by the holders on a holder repurchase date, or if a fundamental change were to occur, in connection with a fundamental change. In such case, our failure to repurchase tendered notes would constitute an event of default under the indenture and may constitute a default under the terms of other indebtedness that we may enter into from time to time. In such circumstances or if the occurrence of a fundamental change or the triggering of repurchase rights as a result of a fundamental change or a repurchase date could constitute an event of default under our senior indebtedness, the subordination provisions in the indenture would restrict or prohibit cash payments to the holders of notes. The term fundamental change is limited to certain specified transactions and may not include other events that might adversely affect our financial condition, nor would the requirement that we offer to repurchase the notes upon a fundamental change necessarily protect holders of the notes if we engaged in a highly leveraged transaction, reorganization, merger or similar transaction. See Description of the Notes Fundamental Change and Repurchase at Option of the Holder .

18

#### **Table of Contents**

The conditional conversion feature of the notes could result in you receiving less than the value of the shares of common stock underlying the notes.

The notes are convertible only if specified conditions are met. If the specific conditions for conversion are not met, you will not be able to convert your notes, and you may not be able to receive the value of the common stock into which the notes would otherwise be convertible.

#### The notes may receive a lower rating than anticipated.

The notes have been rated by Standard & Poor s and the notes may be rated by one or more additional rating agencies. If one or more rating agencies assigns the notes a rating lower than the rating expected by investors, or reduces its rating in the future, the market price of the notes and our common stock could be adversely affected.

#### There is no public market for the notes.

There is no established public trading market for the notes. Consequently, we cannot be sure that any market for the notes will develop, or if one does develop, that it will be maintained. If an active market for the notes fails to develop or be sustained, the trading price of the notes could decline. We do not intend to apply for listing of the notes on any securities exchange or any automated quotation system.

#### USE OF PROCEEDS

All of the notes and the shares of our common stock are being sold by the selling security holders or their pledgees, donees, transferees or other successors in interest. We will not receive any proceeds from the sale of the notes or the shares of our common stock. See Selling Security Holders.

## RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES

The following table sets forth our ratio of earnings to fixed charges for the periods indicated:

	Six M Enc June	ded	Years Ended December 31,				
	2004	2003	2003	2002	2001	2000	1999
Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges(1)	7.3	3.5	4.8	2.3			

<sup>(1)</sup> These computations include us and our consolidated subsidiaries. Ratio of earnings to fixed charges is computed by dividing (i) earnings before taxes adjusted for fixed charges by (ii) fixed charges, which includes interest expensed and capitalized, the portion of interest expense under operating leases deemed by us to be representative of the interest factor, plus amortization of debt issuance costs and discounts related to indebtedness. For our fiscal years ended December 31, 2001, 2000 and 1999, earnings were inadequate to cover fixed charges by \$517.9 million, \$526.7 million and \$460.5 million, respectively.

#### **DIVIDEND POLICY**

We have never declared or paid any cash dividends on our capital stock. We currently anticipate that we will retain future earnings, if any, development and growth of our business and do not anticipate paying any cash dividends in the foreseeable future.

### **DESCRIPTION OF THE NOTES**

We issued the notes under an indenture dated as of August 1, 2003, as amended by a supplemental indenture dated as of October 25, 2004, between us, as issuer, and U.S. Bank National Association, as trustee. The notes and any shares issuable upon conversion of the notes are covered by a registration rights agreement.

19

## **Table of Contents**

The following description is a summary of the material provisions of the notes, the indenture and the registration rights agreement. It does not purport to be complete. This summary is subject to and is qualified by reference to all the provisions of the indenture, including the definitions of certain terms used in the indenture. Wherever particular provisions or defined terms of the indenture or form of note are referred to, these provisions or defined terms are incorporated in this prospectus by reference.

As used in this Description of the Notes section, references to VERITAS we, our or us refer solely to VERITAS Software Corporation and to our subsidiaries.

#### General

The notes are subordinated to all existing and future senior indebtedness as described under Subordination. The notes are convertible as described under Conversion of Notes.

The notes have an aggregate principal amount of \$520,000,000. The notes are issued only in denominations of \$1,000 and multiples of \$1,000. The notes will mature on August 1, 2013 unless earlier converted, redeemed by us or repurchased at your option upon a repurchase date or a fundamental change.

Neither we nor any of our subsidiaries are subject to any financial covenants under the indenture. In addition, neither we nor any of our subsidiaries are restricted under the indenture from paying dividends, incurring debt, or issuing or repurchasing our securities.

You are not afforded protection under the indenture in the event of a highly leveraged transaction or a change in control of us except to the extent described below under Repurchase at Option of the Holder.

We will pay interest at the rate of 0.25% per annum on February 1 and August 1 of each year, to record holders of the notes at the close of business on the preceding January 15 and July 15, as the case may be; provided, however, in case you convert any of your notes during the period after any record date but prior to the next interest payment date (except for notes or portions of notes called for redemption on a redemption date occurring during the period from the close of business on a record date and ending on the opening of business on the first business day after the next interest payment date, or if this interest payment date is not a business day, the second business day after the interest payment date), such note must also be accompanied by an amount equal to the interest due on the interest payment date on the converted principal amount, unless at the time of conversion there is a default in the payment of interest on the notes. See Conversion of Notes.

We will maintain an office or agency in the Borough of Manhattan, The City of New York, for the payment of interest, which shall initially be an office or agency of the trustee. We may pay interest either:

by check mailed to your address as it appears in the note register, provided that if you are a holder with an aggregate principal amount in excess of \$10 million, you shall be paid, at your written election, by wire transfer in immediately available funds; or

by transfer to an account maintained by you in the United States.

However, payments to The Depository Trust Company, New York, New York, which we refer to as DTC, will be made by wire transfer of immediately available funds to the account of DTC or its nominee. Interest will be computed on the basis of a 360-day year composed of twelve 30-day months.

#### **Conversion of Notes**

Subject to the satisfaction of one or more of the conditions to convertibility of the notes set forth below, you may convert your notes, in whole or in part, prior to the close of business on the final maturity date of the notes, subject to prior redemption or repurchase of the notes. If you have submitted your notes for repurchase on a repurchase date or upon a fundamental change, you may convert your notes only if you withdraw your repurchase election in accordance with the indenture. You may convert your notes in part so long as this part is \$1,000 principal amount or an integral multiple of \$1,000. If any notes are converted after a record date for any interest payment date and prior to the next interest payment date (except for notes or portions of notes called for redemption on a redemption date occurring during the period from the close of business on a record

20

## **Table of Contents**

date and ending on the opening of business on the first business day after the next interest payment date, or if this interest payment date is not a business day, the second business day after the interest payment date), the notes must be accompanied by an amount equal to the interest payable on the interest payment date on the converted principal amount unless a default in the payment of interest exists at the time of conversion.

The initial conversion rate for the notes is 21.6802 shares of common stock per \$1,000 principal amount of notes, subject to adjustment as described below. We will deliver cash to a holder upon a conversion, unless the value of our conversion obligation exceeds the principal amount of notes converted, in which case we shall have the option to deliver cash or shares of common stock to the extent (and only to the extent) of such excess, as described in more detail below under Payment Upon Conversion . We will not issue fractional shares of common stock upon conversion of notes. Instead, we will pay cash equal to such fraction multiplied by the closing price of the common stock on the trading day prior to the conversion date.

To convert interests in a global note, you must deliver to DTC the appropriate instruction form for conversion pursuant to DTC s conversion program. To convert a definitive note, you must:

complete and manually sign the conversion notice on the back of the note or facsimile of the conversion notice and deliver this notice to the conversion agent;

surrender the note to the conversion agent;

if required, furnish appropriate endorsements and transfer documents;

if required, pay all transfer or similar taxes; and

if required, pay funds equal to interest payable on the next interest payment date.

The date you comply with these requirements is the conversion date under the indenture.

Holders may surrender their notes for conversion at the applicable conversion price prior to the stated maturity of the notes under any of the following circumstances:

during any conversion period (as defined below) prior to August 1, 2010, if the sale price of our common stock for at least 20 trading days in the 30 consecutive trading-day period ending on the first day of such conversion period is more than 120% of the conversion price on the first day of the conversion period;

at any time after the sale price of our common stock on any date on or after August 1, 2010, is more than 120% of the then current conversion price;

during the five consecutive business-day period following any five consecutive trading-day period in which the average of the trading prices for a note was less than 95% of the average of the sale price of our common stock multiplied by the then applicable conversion rate; provided, however, if on the day before the conversion date, the closing sale price of our common stock is greater than 100% of the conversion price but less than or equal to 120% of the conversion price, then holders converting their notes will receive cash with a value equal to the principal amount of the notes being converted, which will be less than the value determined based on the then applicable conversion rate;

if the corporate credit rating assigned to us by Standard & Poor s is lower than B- (and if Moody s has assigned a corporate credit rating to us, and Moody s rating is lower than B3) or both such ratings are withdrawn;

if we have called such holders notes for redemption; or

upon the occurrence of specified corporate transactions discussed below.

21

#### **Table of Contents**

## Conversion Upon Satisfaction of Sale Price of Common Stock Condition

A holder may surrender any of its notes for conversion during any conversion period prior to August 1, 2010, if the sale price of our common stock, for at least 20 trading days in the period of 30 consecutive trading days ending on the first day of such conversion period, is more than 120% of the conversion price on the first day of such conversion period.

A holder may also surrender any of its notes for conversion at any time after the sale price of our common stock on any date on or after August 1, 2010 through the business day immediately prior to the maturity of the notes is more than 120% of the then current conversion price.

A conversion period will be the period from and including the eleventh trading day in a fiscal quarter up to but not including the eleventh trading day of the following fiscal quarter.

The sale price of our common stock on any date means the last reported per share sale price (or, if no last sale price is reported, the average of the bid and ask prices or, if more than one in either case, the average of the average bid and the average ask prices) on such date as reported in composite transactions for the principal U.S. securities exchange on which our common stock then is listed, or if our common stock is not listed on a U.S. national or regional exchange, as reported on the National Association of Securities Dealers Automated Quotation System, or if our common stock is not quoted on the National Association of Securities Dealers Automated Quotation System, as reported on the principal other market on which our common stock is then traded. In the absence of such quotations, our board of directors will make a good faith determination of the sale price.

The conversion agent, which initially will be the trustee, will, on our behalf, determine daily if the notes are convertible as a result of the sale price of our common stock and notify us and the trustee.

## Conversion Upon Satisfaction of Trading Price of Notes Condition

A holder may surrender any of its notes for conversion during the five consecutive business-day period following any five consecutive trading-day period in which the average of the trading prices for a note was less than 95% of the average sale price of our common stock during such five trading-day period multiplied by the applicable conversion rate; provided, however, if, on the day before the conversion date, the closing sale price of our common stock is greater than 100% of the conversion price but less than or equal to 120% of the conversion price, then holders surrendering notes for conversion will receive cash with a value equal to the principal amount of the notes being converted.

The trading price of the notes on any date of determination means the average of the secondary market bid quotations per note obtained by the trustee for \$10,000,000 principal amount of the notes at approximately 3:30 p.m., New York City time, on such determination date from two independent nationally recognized securities dealers we select, which may include any of the initial purchasers of the notes, provided that if at least two such bids cannot reasonably be obtained by the trustee, but one such bid can reasonably be obtained by the trustee, this one bid shall be used. If the trustee cannot reasonably obtain at least one bid for \$10,000,000 principal amount of the notes from a nationally recognized securities dealer or in our reasonable judgment, the bid quotations are not indicative of the secondary market value of the notes, then the trading price of the notes will be deemed to be less than 95% of (a) the applicable conversion rate of the notes multiplied by (b) the sale price of our common stock on such determination date.

U.S. Bank National Association, as trustee, will determine the trading price after being requested to do so by us. We will have no obligation to make that request unless a holder of notes provides us with reasonable evidence that the trading price of the notes may be less than 95% of the average sale price of our common stock multiplied by the applicable conversion rate for the applicable period. If a holder provides such evidence, we will instruct the trustee to determine the trading price of the notes for the applicable period.

22

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Conversion Upon Corporate Credit Ratings Event

You may convert the notes during any period in which the corporate credit rating assigned to us by Standard & Poor s is lower than B- or is withdrawn, provided that if Moody s has assigned a corporate credit rating to us, then you may only convert the notes at such time as both (i) our corporate credit rating from Standard & Poor s either is lower than B- or is withdrawn and (ii) our corporate credit rating from Moody s either is lower than B3 or is withdrawn.

#### Conversion Upon Notice of Redemption

A holder may surrender for conversion any of the notes called for redemption at any time prior to the close of business one business day prior to the redemption date, even if the notes are not otherwise convertible at such time. If a holder has already submitted a note for repurchase on a repurchase date or upon a fundamental change, however, such holder may not surrender that note for conversion until such holder has withdrawn its repurchase election in accordance with the indenture.

#### Conversion Upon Specified Corporate Transactions

Even if none of the conditions described above has occurred, if we elect to:

distribute to all or substantially all holders of our common stock rights, options or warrants entitling them to purchase shares of our common stock at less than the sale price of our common stock on the trading day immediately preceding the declaration date for such distribution, or

distribute to all or substantially all holders of our common stock assets, debt securities or capital stock, which distribution has a per share value as determined by our board of directors exceeding 5.0% of the sale price of our common stock on the trading day immediately preceding the declaration date for such distribution,

we must notify the holders of notes at least 20 days prior to the ex-dividend date for such distribution. Once we have given that notice, holders may surrender their notes for conversion at any time until the earlier of the close of business on the business day prior to the ex-dividend date or our announcement that such distribution will not take place. No adjustment to the ability of a holder to convert will be made if the holder will otherwise participate in the distribution without conversion.

In addition, if we are party to a consolidation, merger or binding share exchange pursuant to which all or substantially all of our common stock would be converted into cash, securities or other property, a holder may surrender notes for conversion at any time from and after the date that is 15 days prior to the anticipated effective date of the transaction until 15 days after the actual date of such transaction. If we are a party to a consolidation, merger or binding share exchange pursuant to which all or substantially all of our common stock is converted into cash, securities or other property, then at the effective time of the transaction, the right to convert a note pursuant to the terms of the indenture will be changed into a right to convert the notes into the kind and amount of cash, securities or other property that the holder would have received if the holder had converted its notes immediately prior to the transaction. If the transaction also constitutes a Fundamental Change, as defined below, the holder can require us to purchase all or a portion of its notes as described below under Fundamental Change.

#### **Conversion Rate Adjustments**

We will adjust the conversion rate if any of the following events occurs:

- (1) we issue common stock as a dividend or distribution on our common stock;
- (2) we issue to all holders of common stock certain rights or warrants to purchase our common stock, which rights or warrants are exercisable for not more than 60 days, at less than the sale price of our common stock on the business day immediately preceding the time of announcement of such issuance;
  - (3) we subdivide or combine our common stock;

23

## **Table of Contents**

(4) we distribute to all holders of our common stock, shares of our capital stock, evidences of indebtedness or assets, including securities, but excluding:

rights or warrants listed in (2) above; dividends or distributions listed in (1) above; and cash distributions listed in (5) below;

(5) we make distributions consisting of cash to all holders of our common stock; or

(6) we or one of our subsidiaries make purchases of our common stock pursuant to a tender offer or exchange offer for our common stock to the extent such purchases involve an aggregate consideration that, together with any cash and the fair market value of any other consideration paid in any other tender offer by us or any of our subsidiaries for our common stock expiring within the 12 months preceding the tender offer for which no adjustment has been made, exceeds 5% of our market capitalization on the expiration of the tender offer.

We will not make any adjustment if holders of notes participate in the transactions described above. In the case of adjustments resulting from the issuance to holders of our common stock of dividends, distributions, certain rights or warrants, capital stock, or evidences of indebtedness, assets or cash as described above, we will adjust the conversion rate of the notes by multiplying the previous conversion rate by a fraction, the numerator of which will be the average price of our common stock during the 10 trading days prior to the relevant determination date for such issuance, and the denominator of which will be the average price of our common stock during the 10 trading days prior to the relevant determination date for such issuance less the per-share value of the cash or securities issued. We will agree in the indenture to maintain, at all times, sufficient authorized but unissued capital stock underlying the notes, including any adjustments to the conversion rate pursuant to (1) through (6) above.

To the extent that we have a rights plan in effect upon conversion of the notes, you will receive, in addition to cash and any shares of common stock delivered to you upon conversion, the rights under the rights plan whether or not the rights have separated from the common stock at the time of conversion, and no adjustments to the conversion price will be made.

In the event of:

any reclassification of our common stock;

a consolidation, merger or combination involving us; or

a sale or conveyance to another person or entity of all or substantially all of our property and assets;

in which holders of our common stock would be entitled to receive stock, other securities, other property, assets or cash for their common stock, upon conversion of your notes you will be entitled to receive the same type of consideration which you would have been entitled to receive if you had converted the notes immediately prior to any of these events.

You may in certain situations be deemed to have received a distribution subject to United States federal income tax as a dividend in the event of any taxable distribution to holders of common stock or in certain other situations requiring a conversion rate adjustment. See Certain United States Federal Income Tax Consequences.

We may, from time to time, increase the conversion rate for a period of at least 20 days if our board of directors has made a determination that this increase would be in our best interests. Any such determination by our board will be conclusive. We would give holders at least 15 days notice of any increase in the conversion rate. In addition, we may increase the conversion rate if our board of directors deems it advisable to avoid or diminish any income tax to holders of common stock resulting from any stock or rights distribution. See Certain United States Federal Income Tax Consequences.

24

#### **Table of Contents**

Except as described above in this section, we will not adjust the conversion rate for any issuance of our common stock or convertible or exchangeable securities or rights to purchase our common stock or convertible or exchangeable securities.

## **Payment Upon Conversion**

Upon conversion, we will be obligated to deliver only cash to holders, unless the value of our conversion obligation exceeds the principal amount of notes converted, in which case we shall have the option to deliver cash and/or shares of common stock to the extent (and only to the extent) of such excess, as described below.

#### Conversion On or Prior to the Final Notice Date

In the event that we receive your notice of conversion on or prior to the date that is 20 days prior to maturity (the final notice date ), we shall satisfy all of our obligation (the conversion obligation ) in cash, unless the expected value of our conversion obligation exceeds the principal amount of notes converted. If the expected value of our conversion obligation exceeds the principal amount of notes converted, we may elect to satisfy such conversion obligation in cash and/or in shares of our common stock to the extent (but only to the extent) the conversion obligation exceeds the principal amount of notes actually converted. Upon a conversion, we will notify you through the trustee of the dollar amount to be satisfied in cash (which must be expressed either as 100% of the conversion obligation or as a fixed dollar amount) at any time on or before the date that is two business days following receipt of your notice of conversion (the cash settlement notice period ). You may retract the conversion notice at any time during the two business-day period beginning on the day after the final day of the cash settlement notice period (the conversion retraction period ). If the conversion notice has not been retracted, then settlement (in cash and, if applicable, shares) will occur on the business day following the final day of the 10 trading-day period beginning on the day after the final day of the conversion retraction period (the cash settlement averaging period ). Settlement amounts will be computed as follows:

If we elect to satisfy the entire conversion obligation in cash, we will deliver to you cash in an amount equal to the product of:

a number equal to (i) the aggregate principal amount of notes to be converted divided by 1,000, multiplied by (ii) the conversion rate, and

the average sale price of our common stock during the cash settlement averaging period.

If we elect to satisfy a fixed portion (other than 100% but at least the principal amount of the notes converted) of the conversion obligation in cash, we will deliver to you such cash amount (the cash amount) and we will satisfy the balance of the conversion obligation by delivering shares of our common stock based on an average of the sale price during the cash settlement averaging period. In addition, we will pay cash for all fractional shares of common stock as described above. Because, in this case, the number of shares of our common stock that we deliver on conversion will be calculated over a 10 trading-day period, holders of notes bear the market risk that our common stock will decline in value between each day of the cash settlement averaging period and the day we deliver the shares of common stock upon conversion.

### Conversion After the Final Notice Date

With respect to conversion notices that we receive after the final notice date, we will not send individual notices of our election to satisfy all or only a portion of the conversion obligation in cash. Instead, at any time on or before the final notice date, we will send a single notice to the trustee of the dollar amount to be satisfied in cash (which must be expressed either as 100% of the conversion obligation or as a fixed dollar amount), provided that we will obligated to deliver only cash to holders upon conversion, unless the value of our conversion obligation exceeds the principal amount of notes converted, in which case we shall have the option to deliver cash and/or shares of common stock to the extent (and only to the extent) of such excess, as described above. In the event that we receive your notice of conversion after the final notice date, settlement

25

# **Table of Contents**

amounts will be computed and settlement dates will be determined in the same manner as set forth above under Conversion on or Prior to the Final Notice Date except that the cash settlement averaging period shall be the 10 trading-day period beginning on the trading day after receipt of your notice of conversion. If your conversion notice is received after the final notice date, you will not be allowed to retract the conversion notice. Settlement (in cash and, if applicable, shares) will occur on the business day following the final day of such cash settlement averaging period.

#### **Redemption Rights of VERITAS**

We will have the right to redeem the notes on or after August 5, 2006 on at least 20 and no more than 60 days prior notice, in whole or in part, for a cash price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the notes, plus accrued and unpaid interest to, but not including, the redemption date.

If we decide to redeem fewer than all of the notes, the trustee will select the notes to be redeemed by lot, or in its discretion, on a pro rata basis. If any note is to be redeemed in part only, a new note in a principal amount equal to the unredeemed principal portion will be issued. If a portion of a holders notes are selected for partial redemption and a holder converts a portion of its notes, the converted portion will be deemed to be part of the portion selected for redemption.

No sinking fund is provided for the notes.

## Repurchase at Option of the Holder

Holders have the right to require us to repurchase the notes on August 1, 2006 and August 1, 2008, each of which we refer to as a repurchase date, at a cash repurchase price equal to 100% of the principal amount of notes to be repurchased, plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to, but not including, the repurchase date. We will be required to repurchase any outstanding notes for which you deliver a written repurchase notice to the paying agent. This notice must be delivered during the period beginning at any time from the opening of business on the date that is 20 business days prior to the relevant repurchase date until the close of business on the last business day prior to the repurchase date. If the repurchase notice is given and withdrawn during the period, we will not be obligated to repurchase the related notes. Our repurchase obligation will be subject to additional conditions.

We are required to give notice at least 20 business days prior to each repurchase date to all holders at their addresses shown in the register of the registrar and to beneficial owners as required by applicable law stating, among other things, the procedures that holders must follow to require us to repurchase their notes as described below.

A holder may withdraw any repurchase notice by delivering a written notice of withdrawal to the paying agent prior to the close of business on the business day immediately preceding the repurchase date. The notice of withdrawal must state:

the principal amount of notes being withdrawn;

if certificated, the certificate numbers of the notes being withdrawn; and

the principal amount, if any, of the notes that remain subject to the repurchase notice.

If notes are not in certificated form, your withdrawal notice must comply with appropriate DTC procedures.

In connection with any repurchase, we will, to the extent applicable:

comply with the provisions of Rule 13e-4, Rule 14e-1 and any other tender offer rules under the Exchange Act which may then be applicable; and

file a Schedule TO or any other required schedule under the Exchange Act.

26

## **Table of Contents**

Our obligation to pay the purchase price for notes for which a repurchase notice has been delivered and not validly withdrawn is conditioned upon the holder delivering the notes, together with necessary endorsements, to the paying agent at any time after delivery of the repurchase notice. We will cause the purchase price for the notes to be paid promptly following the later of the repurchase date or the time of delivery of the notes, together with such endorsements.

If the paying agent holds money sufficient to pay the purchase price of the notes for which a repurchase notice has been given on the business day immediately following the repurchase date in accordance with the terms of the indenture, then, immediately after the repurchase date, the notes will cease to be outstanding and interest and additional interest, if any, on the notes will cease to accrue, whether or not the notes are delivered to the paying agent. Thereafter, all other rights of the holder shall terminate, other than the right to receive the purchase price upon delivery of the notes.

Our ability to repurchase notes may be limited by restrictions on our ability to obtain funds for such repurchase through dividends from our subsidiaries and the terms of our then existing borrowing agreements. We cannot assure you that we would have the financial resources, or would be able to arrange financing, to pay the purchase price in cash for all the notes that might be delivered by holders of notes seeking to exercise the repurchase right. See Risk Factors We may not be able to repurchase the notes for cash upon a fundamental change or a repurchase date.

# **Fundamental Change**

If a fundamental change of VERITAS occurs at any time prior to the maturity of the notes, you may require us to repurchase your notes for cash, in whole or in part, on a repurchase date that is 30 days after the date of our notice of the fundamental change. The notes will be subject to repurchase in integral multiples of \$1,000 principal amount.

We will repurchase the notes at a price equal to 100% of the principal amount to be repurchased, plus accrued interest to, but excluding, the repurchase date. If the repurchase date is an interest payment date, we will pay interest to the record holder on the relevant record date.

We will mail to all record holders of notes a notice of a fundamental change of our company within 30 days after it has occurred. We are also required to deliver to the trustee a copy of the fundamental change notice. If you elect to submit your notes for repurchase, you must deliver to us or our designated agent, on or before the 30th day after the date of our fundamental change notice, your repurchase notice and any notes to be repurchased, duly endorsed for transfer.

A fundamental change is any transaction or event (whether by means of an exchange offer, liquidation, tender offer, consolidation, merger, combination, reclassification, recapitalization, sale of all or substantially all of our assets or otherwise) in connection with which all or substantially all of our common stock is exchanged for, converted into, acquired for or constitutes solely the right to receive, consideration which is not all or substantially all shares of common stock or American Depositary Shares that:

are listed on, or immediately after the transaction or event will be listed on, a United States national securities exchange, or

are approved, or immediately after the transaction or event will be approved, for quotation on the Nasdaq National Market or any similar United States system of automated dissemination of quotations of securities prices.

However, notwithstanding the foregoing, a holder will not have the right to require us to repurchase its notes if the closing price per share of our common stock for any five trading days within the period of 10 consecutive trading days ending immediately after the later of the fundamental change or the public announcement of the fundamental change equals or exceeds 105% of the effective conversion price of the notes in effect on each of those five trading days.

We will comply with any applicable provisions of Rule 13e-4, Rule 14e-1 and any other tender offer rules under the Exchange Act in the event of a fundamental change.

27

## **Table of Contents**

These fundamental change repurchase rights could discourage a potential acquiror of VERITAS. However, this fundamental change repurchase feature is not the result of management s knowledge of any specific effort to obtain control of VERITAS by means of a merger, tender offer or solicitation, or part of a plan by management to adopt a series of anti-takeover provisions. The term fundamental change is limited to specified transactions and may not include other events that might adversely affect our financial condition or business operations. Our obligation to offer to repurchase the notes upon a fundamental change would not necessarily afford you protection in the event of a highly leveraged transaction, reorganization, merger or similar transaction involving us.

We may be unable to repurchase the notes in the event of a fundamental change. If a fundamental change were to occur, we may not have enough funds to pay the repurchase price for all tendered notes. Our existing financing arrangements, any future credit agreements or other agreements relating to our indebtedness may contain provisions prohibiting repurchase of the notes under certain circumstances, or expressly prohibit our repurchase of the notes for cash upon a fundamental change or may provide that a fundamental change constitutes an event of default under any such agreement. If a fundamental change occurs at a time when we are prohibited from repurchasing notes, we could seek the consent of our lenders to repurchase the notes or attempt to refinance this debt. If we are unable to obtain consent, we would not be permitted to repurchase the notes. Our failure to repurchase tendered notes would constitute an event of default under the indenture, which might constitute a default under the terms of our other indebtedness.

#### Subordination

The indebtedness evidenced by the notes is subordinated to the extent provided in the indenture to the prior payment in full in cash of all senior indebtedness.

Upon any distribution of our assets upon any dissolution, winding up, liquidation or reorganization, payments on the notes will be subordinated in right of payment to the prior payment in full in cash of all senior indebtedness.

In the event of any acceleration of the notes because of an event of default, holders of any senior indebtedness would be entitled to payment in full in cash of all senior indebtedness before the holders of subordinated debt securities, such as the notes, are entitled to receive any payment or distribution.

We are required to promptly notify holders of senior indebtedness if payment of the notes is accelerated because of an event of default.

We may not make payment on the notes or purchase or otherwise acquire the notes if:

a default in the payment of any senior indebtedness occurs and is continuing beyond any grace period; or

any other default occurs and is continuing with respect to designated senior indebtedness that permits holders or their representatives of designated senior indebtedness to accelerate its maturity, and the trustee receives a payment blockage notice from us or another person permitted to give the notice under the indenture.

We are required to resume payments on the notes:

in case of a payment default, the date on which the default is cured or waived or ceases to exist; and

in case of a nonpayment default, the date on which the default is cured or waived or ceases to exist or 179 days after the receipt of the payment blockage notice.

No new payment blockage period may start unless 365 days have elapsed from the effectiveness of the prior payment blockage notice.

No nonpayment default that existed or was continuing on the date of delivery of any payment blockage notice to the trustee shall be the basis for a subsequent payment blockage notice.

28

# **Table of Contents**

As a result of these subordination provisions, in the event of our bankruptcy, dissolution or reorganization, holders of senior indebtedness may receive more, ratably, and holders of the notes may receive less, ratably, than our other creditors.

The subordination provisions will not prevent the occurrence of any event of default under the indenture.

If the trustee, any paying agent or any holder receives any payment or distribution of assets in contravention of these subordination provisions before all senior indebtedness is paid in full in cash or other payment satisfactory to holders of senior indebtedness, then such payment or distribution will be held in trust for the holders of senior indebtedness to the extent necessary to make payment in full in cash of all unpaid senior indebtedness.

The notes are obligations exclusively of VERITAS. Since a substantial portion of our operations are conducted through subsidiaries, our cash flow and our ability to service debt, including the notes, are dependent in part upon the earnings of our subsidiaries and the distribution of those earnings to, or upon loans or other payments of funds by those subsidiaries to us. The payment of dividends and the making of loans and advances by our subsidiaries may be subject to statutory or contractual restrictions, are dependent upon the earnings of those subsidiaries upon their liquidation or reorganization (and the consequent right of the holders of the notes to participate in those assets) and will be effectively subordinated to the claims of that subsidiary s creditors (including trade creditors), except to the extent we are ourselves recognized as a creditor of such subsidiary, in which case our claims would still be subordinate to any security interests in the assets of such subsidiary and any indebtedness of such subsidiary senior to that held by us.

As of June 30, 2004, we had approximately \$380.6 million of indebtedness outstanding that would have constituted senior indebtedness, and our subsidiaries had approximately \$906.7 million of indebtedness and other liabilities outstanding to which the notes would have been effectively subordinated (including trade and other payables, but excluding intercompany liabilities).

The indenture does not limit the amount of additional indebtedness, including senior indebtedness, which we can create, incur assume or guarantee, nor does the indenture limit the amount of indebtedness or other liabilities that any subsidiary can create, incur, assume or guarantee.

Designated senior indebtedness means (i) any senior indebtedness in which the instrument creating or evidencing the indebtedness, or any related agreements or documents to which we are a party, expressly provides that such indebtedness is designated senior indebtedness for purposes of the indenture (provided that the instrument, agreement or other document may place limitations and conditions on the right of the senior indebtedness to exercise the rights of designated senior indebtedness) and (ii) our obligations in connection with our synthetic lease arrangements that constitute indebtedness under clause 4 of the definition of indebtedness set forth below.

## Indebtedness means:

- (1) all of our indebtedness, obligations and other liabilities, contingent or otherwise, (A) for borrowed money, including overdrafts, foreign exchange contracts, currency exchange agreements, interest rate protection agreements, and any loans or advances from banks, whether or not evidenced by notes or similar instruments, or (B) evidenced by credit or loan agreements, bonds, debentures, notes or similar instruments, whether or not the recourse of the lender is to the whole of the assets of VERITAS or to only a portion thereof, other than any account payable or other accrued current liability or obligation incurred in the ordinary course of business in connection with the obtaining of materials or services;
- (2) all of our reimbursement obligations and other liabilities, contingent or otherwise, with respect to letters of credit, bank guarantees or bankers acceptances;
- (3) all of our obligations and liabilities, contingent or otherwise, in respect of leases required, in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles, to be accounted for as capitalized lease obligations on our balance sheet;

29

# **Table of Contents**

- (4) all of our obligations and other liabilities, contingent or otherwise, under any lease or related document, including a purchase agreement, conditional sale or other title retention agreement, in connection with the lease of real property or improvements thereon (or any personal property included as part of any such lease) which provides that we are contractually obligated to purchase or cause a third party to purchase the leased property or pay an agreed upon residual value of the leased property, including our obligations under such lease or related document to purchase or cause a third party to purchase such leased property or pay an agreed upon residual value of the leased property to the lessor;
- (5) all of our obligations, contingent or otherwise, with respect to an interest rate or other swap, cap, floor or collar agreement or hedge agreement, forward contract or other similar instrument or agreement or foreign currency hedge, exchange, purchase or similar instrument or agreement;
- (6) all of our direct or indirect guaranties or similar agreements by us in respect of, and all of our obligations or liabilities to purchase or otherwise acquire or otherwise assure a creditor against loss in respect of, indebtedness, obligations or liabilities of another person of the kinds described in clauses (1) through (5); and
- (7) any and all deferrals, renewals, extensions, refinancings and refundings of, or amendments, modifications or supplements to, any indebtedness, obligation or liability of the kinds described in clauses (1) through (6).

Senior indebtedness means the principal of, premium, if any, interest, including any interest accruing after the commencement of any bankruptcy or similar proceeding, whether or not a claim for post-petition interest is allowed as a claim in the proceeding, and rent payable on or in connection with, and all fees, costs, expenses and other amounts accrued or due on or in connection with, indebtedness of VERITAS whether secured or unsecured, absolute or contingent, due or to become due, outstanding on the date of the indenture or thereafter created, incurred, assumed, guaranteed or in effect guaranteed by VERITAS, including all deferrals, renewals, extensions or refundings of, or amendments, modifications or supplements to, the foregoing. However, senior indebtedness shall not include:

indebtedness evidenced by the notes;

indebtedness to any of our subsidiaries, except it if is pledged as security for any senior indebtedness;

our accounts payable to trade creditors arising in the ordinary course of business; and

any indebtedness that expressly provides that it shall not be senior in right of payment to, or on the same basis with, or is subordinated to or junior to, the notes.

## Merger and Sale of Assets by VERITAS

The indenture provides that we may not consolidate with or merge with or into any other person or convey, transfer or lease our properties and assets substantially as an entirety to another person, unless among other items:

we are the surviving person, or the resulting, surviving or transferee person, if other than us, is organized and existing under the laws of the United States, any state thereof or the District of Columbia;

the successor entity assumes all of our obligations under the notes and the indenture; and

we or the successor entity will not be in default under the indenture immediately after the transaction.

When such a person assumes our obligations in such circumstances, subject to certain exceptions, we shall be discharged from all obligations under the notes and the indenture.

30

## **Table of Contents**

# **Events of Default; Notice and Waiver**

The following will be events of default under the indenture:

we fail to pay principal or premium, if any, when due upon repurchase or otherwise on the notes;

we fail to pay any interest or additional interest, if any, on the notes, when due and such failure continues for a period of 30 days;

we fail to give you the required notice of your right to require us to purchase your notes upon a fundamental change;

we fail to perform or observe any of the covenants in the indenture for 60 days after notice; or

certain events involving our bankruptcy, insolvency or reorganization.

The trustee may withhold notice to the holders of the notes of any default, except defaults in payment of principal, premium, if any, interest or additional interest, if any, on the notes. However, the trustee must consider it to be in the interest of the holders of the notes to withhold this notice.

If an event of default occurs and continues, the trustee or the holders of at least 25% in principal amount of the outstanding notes may declare the principal, premium, if any, and accrued interest and additional interest, if any, on the outstanding notes to be immediately due and payable. In case of certain events of bankruptcy or insolvency, the principal, premium, if any, and accrued interest and additional interest, if any, on the notes will automatically become due and payable. However, if we cure all defaults, except the nonpayment of principal, premium, if any, interest or additional interest, if any, that became due as a result of the acceleration, and meet certain other conditions, with certain exceptions, this declaration may be cancelled and the holders of a majority of the principal amount of outstanding notes may waive these past defaults.

Payments of principal, premium, if any, accrued interest and additional interest, if any, that are not made will accrue interest at 1.0% per annum from the required payment date.

The holders of a majority of outstanding notes will have the right to direct the time, method and place of any proceedings for any remedy available to the trustee, subject to limitations specified in the indenture.

No holder of the notes may pursue any remedy under the indenture, except in the case of a default in the payment of principal, premium, if any, or interest on the notes, unless:

the holder has given the trustee written notice of an event of default;

the holders of at least 25% in principal amount of outstanding notes make a written request, and offer reasonable indemnity, to the trustee to pursue the remedy;

the trustee does not receive an inconsistent direction from the holders of a majority in principal amount of the notes; and

the trustee fails to comply with the request within 60 days after receipt.

#### **Modification and Waiver**

The consent of the holders of majority in principal amount of the outstanding notes is required to modify or amend the indenture. However, a modification or amendment requires the consent of the holder of each outstanding note if it would, among other things:

extend the fixed maturity of any note;

reduce the rate or extend the time for payment of interest of any note;

reduce the principal amount of any note;

adversely change our obligation to repurchase any note upon a fundamental change;

impair the right of a holder to institute suit for payment on any note;

31

## **Table of Contents**

change the currency in which any note is payable;

modify the subordination provisions of any note in a manner materially adverse to the holders;

impair the right of a holder to convert any note;

reduce the quorum requirements under the indenture;

subject to specified exceptions, modify certain of the provisions of the indenture relating to modification or waiver of provisions of the indenture: or

reduce the percentage of notes required for consent to any modification of the indenture.

We are permitted to modify certain provisions of the indenture without the consent of the holders of the notes.

## Form, Denomination and Registration

The notes were issued:

in fully registered form;

without interest coupons; and

in denominations of \$1,000 principal amount and integral multiples of \$1,000.

## Global Notes, Book-Entry Form

We initially issued the notes in the form of one or more global notes. We deposited the global note or notes with DTC and registered the global notes in the name of Cede & Co. as DTC s nominee. Except as set forth below, a global note may be transferred, in whole or in part, only to another nominee of DTC or to a successor of DTC or its nominee.

Holders may hold their interests in a global note directly through DTC if such holder is a participant in DTC, or indirectly through organizations that are participants in DTC (called participants). Transfers between participants will be effected in the ordinary way in accordance with DTC rules and will be settled in clearing house funds. The laws of some states require that certain persons take physical delivery of securities in definitive form. As a result, the ability to transfer beneficial interests in a global note to such persons may be limited. Holders who are not participants may beneficially own interests in a global note held by DTC only through participants, or certain banks, brokers, dealers, trust companies and other parties that clear through or maintain a custodial relationship with a participant, either directly or indirectly (called indirect participants). So long as Cede & Co., as the nominee of DTC, is the registered owner of a global note, Cede & Co. for all purposes will be considered the sole holder of such global note. Except as provided below, owners of beneficial interests in a global note will:

not be entitled to have certificates registered in their names;

not receive physical delivery of certificates in definitive registered form; and

not be considered holders of the global note.

We will pay interest on and the repurchase price of a global note to Cede & Co. as the registered owner of the global note, by wire transfer of immediately available funds on each interest payment date or the repurchase date, as the case may be. Neither we, the trustee nor any paying agent will be responsible or liable:

for the records relating to, or payments made on account of, beneficial ownership interests in a global note; or

for maintaining, supervising or reviewing any records relating to the beneficial ownership interests.

We have been informed that DTC s practice is to credit participants accounts on that payment date with payments in amounts proportionate to their respective beneficial interests in the principal amount represented

## **Table of Contents**

by a global note as shown in the records of DTC, unless DTC has reason to believe that it will not receive payment on that payment date. Payments by participants to owners of beneficial interests in the principal amount represented by a global note held through participants will be the responsibility of the participants, as is now the case with securities held for the accounts of customers registered in street name.

Because DTC can only act on behalf of participants, who in turn act on behalf of indirect participants, the ability of a person having a beneficial interest in the principal amount represented by a global note to pledge such interest to persons or entities that do not participate in the DTC system, or otherwise take actions in respect of such interest, may be affected by the lack of a physical certificate evidencing its interest.

Neither we, the trustee, registrar, paying agent nor conversion agent will have any responsibility for the performance by DTC or its participants or indirect participants of their respective obligations under the rules and procedures governing their operations. DTC has advised us that it will take any action permitted to be taken by a holder of notes, including the presentation of notes for exchange, only at the direction of one or more participants to whose account with DTC interests in a global note are credited, and only in respect of the principal amount of the notes represented by the global note as to which the participant or participants has or have given such direction.

DTC has advised us that it is:

- a limited purpose trust company organized under the laws of the State of New York, and a member of the Federal Reserve System;
- a clearing corporation within the meaning of the Uniform Commercial Code; and
- a clearing agency registered pursuant to the provisions of Section 17A of the Exchange Act.

DTC was created to hold securities for its participants and to facilitate the clearance and settlement of securities transactions between participants through electronic book-entry changes to the accounts of its participants. Participants include securities brokers, dealers, banks, trust companies and clearing corporations and other organizations. Some of the participants or their representatives, together with other entities, own DTC. Indirect access to the DTC system is available to others such as banks, brokers, dealers and trust companies that clear through or maintain a custodial relationship with a participant, either directly or indirectly.

DTC has agreed to the foregoing procedures to facilitate transfers of interests in a global note among participants. However, DTC is under no obligation to perform or continue to perform these procedures, and may discontinue these procedures at any time. If DTC is at any time unwilling or unable to continue as depositary and a successor depositary is not appointed by us within 90 days, we will issue notes in certificated form in exchange for global notes.

# Registration Rights of the Noteholders

We entered into a registration rights agreement with the initial purchasers of the notes for the benefit of the holders of the notes. Pursuant to the agreement, we have agreed to, at our expense:

file with the SEC not later than the date 90 days after the earliest date of original issuance of any of the notes, the shelf registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part;

use our reasonable efforts to cause such shelf registration statement to become effective no later than 180 days after the earliest date of original issuance of any of the notes; and

use our reasonable efforts to keep the registration statement effective until the earliest of:

- (1) the date when all of the registrable securities shall have been registered under the Securities Act and disposed of;
- (2) the date on which all registrable securities are sold to the public pursuant to Rule 144 under the Securities Act;

33

## **Table of Contents**

- (3) the date on which all registrable securities cease to be outstanding (whether as a result of repurchase and cancellation, conversion or otherwise); and
  - (4) the expiration of the holding period under Rule 144(k) under the Securities Act.

When we use the term registrable securities in this section, we are referring to the notes and any shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes until the earliest of:

- (1) the effective registration under the Securities Act and the resale of the securities in accordance with the registration statement;
- (2) the expiration of the holding period under Rule 144(k) under the Securities Act; and
- (3) the sale to the public pursuant to Rule 144 under the Securities Act, or any similar provision then in force.

Each holder who sells securities pursuant to the shelf registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part generally will be:

required to be named as a selling holder in a related prospectus;

required to deliver a prospectus to the purchaser;

subject to certain of the civil liability provisions under the Securities Act in connection with the holder s sales; and

bound by the provisions of the registration rights agreement which are applicable to the holder (including certain indemnification rights and obligations).

Each holder must notify us not later than five business days prior to any proposed sale by that holder pursuant to the shelf registration statement. This notice will be effective for five business days.

We shall have the right to suspend the effectiveness of the shelf registration statement for up to 45 consecutive days in any 90-day period, and for up to a total of 120 days in any 365-day period, without being required to pay additional interest. However, if our suspension relates to a previously undisclosed proposed or pending material business transaction, the disclosure of which would impede our ability to consummate such transaction, we may extend the foregoing suspension period from 45 days to 75 days. We need not specify the nature of the event giving rise to a suspension in any notice to holders of the notes of the existence of such a suspension.

Upon the initial sale pursuant to the shelf registration statement of notes or common stock issued upon conversion of the notes, each selling holder will be required to deliver a notice of such sale to the trustee and us. The notice will, among other things:

identify the sale as a transfer pursuant to the shelf registration statement;

certify that the prospectus delivery requirements, if any, of the Securities Act have been complied with; and

certify that the selling holder and the aggregate principal amount of notes or number of shares, as the case may be, owned by such holder are identified in the related prospectus in accordance with the applicable rules and regulations under the Securities Act.

If,

the shelf registration statement has not been filed prior to or on the 90th day following the earliest date of original issuance of any of the notes; or

the shelf registration statement has not been declared effective prior to or on the 180th day following the earliest date of original issuance of any of the notes (the effectiveness target date ); or

34

## **Table of Contents**

at any time after the effectiveness target date, the registration statement ceases to be effective or fails to be usable (other than during a permitted suspension period described above) (each, a registration default); then additional interest will accrue on the notes that are registrable securities from and including the day following the registration default to but excluding the day on which the registration default has been cured. Additional interest will be paid semiannually in arrears, with the first semiannual payment due on each February 1 and August 1, and will accrue at a rate per year equal to:

0.25% of the principal amount of a note to and including the 90th day following such registration default; and

0.50% of the principal amount of a note from and after the 91st day following such registration default.

In no event will additional interest accrue at a rate per year exceeding 0.50%. No additional interest shall be payable on any notes that have been converted in accordance with the indenture. A holder will not be entitled to additional interest unless it has provided all information requested by the selling security holder notice and questionnaire prior to the deadline. Holders will not have any remedy other than to receive such additional interest in the event of a registration default.

Effective as of January 28, 2004, the notes began accruing additional interest at a rate of 0.25% as a result of the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part having not been declared effective by the SEC on or before the 180th day following the original issuance of the notes. The notes continued to accrue additional interest at that rate until April 27, 2004, the 90th day following such registration default. As of April 27, 2004, the notes began to accrue additional interest at a rate of 0.50% and will accrue such additional interest until the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part is declared effective or until we are no longer required to maintain the effectiveness of the registration statement.

## **Information Concerning the Trustee**

We have appointed U.S. Bank National Association, the trustee under the indenture, as paying agent, conversion agent, note registrar and custodian for the notes. The trustee or its affiliates may provide banking and other services to us in the ordinary course of their business.

The indenture contains certain limitations on the rights of the trustee, if it or any of its affiliates is then our creditor, to obtain payment of claims in certain cases or to realize on certain property received on any claim as security or otherwise. The trustee and its affiliates will be permitted to engage in other transactions with us. However, if the trustee or any affiliate continues to have any conflicting interest and a default occurs with respect to the notes, the trustee must eliminate such conflict or resign.

## DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK

Our authorized capital stock consists of 2,000,000,000 shares of common stock, par value \$0.001 per share, 10,000,000 shares of preferred stock, par value \$0.001 per share and one special voting share, par value \$1.00 per share.

# Common Stock

As of September 30, 2004, there were 429,099,555 shares of our common stock outstanding. Each holder of common stock is entitled to one vote per share on all matters to be voted upon by the stockholders. Holders of common stock are entitled to receive dividends declared by the board of directors, out of funds legally available for the payment of dividends subject to preferences that may be applicable to the holders of preferred stock. Upon liquidation, dissolution or winding up of our business, the holders of common stock are entitled to share equally in all assets available for distribution after payment of liabilities, subject to prior distribution rights of preferred stock. The holders of common stock have no preemptive or conversion rights or other subscription rights. No redemption or sinking fund provisions apply to the common stock.

35

## **Table of Contents**

# **VERITAS Shareholder Rights Plan**

The VERITAS board of directors declared a dividend of one preferred share purchase right for each outstanding share of common stock. The dividend was paid to stockholders of record on June 25, 1999. In addition, one right is issued with each share of common stock issued by VERITAS between the record date and the earliest of the distribution date described below, the date the rights are redeemed or the date the rights expire. After the distribution date, VERITAS will issue one right with each common share issued upon the exercise of stock options or under any employee plan or arrangement or upon the exercise, conversion or exchange of other securities that were outstanding before the distribution date, until the date the rights are either redeemed or expire. Each right entitles the registered holder to purchase one one-hundredth of a share of Series A junior participating preferred stock at a price of \$122.22 per one one-hundredth of a preferred share, subject to adjustment. The description and terms of the rights are set forth in a rights agreement between VERITAS and Mellon Investor Services LLC, as rights agent. The terms of the rights agreement are complex and not easily summarized. This summary may not contain all of the information that is important to you. Accordingly, you should carefully read the VERITAS rights agreement, which is incorporated by reference into this prospectus in its entirety.

Exercisability and duration of rights. The rights are not exercisable until the distribution date described below. The rights will expire on June 16, 2009, unless the expiration date is extended or unless the rights are earlier redeemed or exchanged, in each case, as described below.

Evidence and transfer of rights. The rights will be evidenced, with respect to any of the common stock share certificates outstanding as of the record date, by the common stock share certificates with a copy of the summary of rights distributed to stockholders of record on June 25, 1999. Common stock share certificates issued after the record date will contain a notation incorporating the rights agreement by reference, until the distribution date or earlier redemption or expiration of the rights. Until the distribution date, the rights can be transferred only with VERITAS common stock and the transfer of any VERITAS common stock certificates will constitute the transfer of the rights associated with the common stock, even without notation or a copy of the summary of rights. After the distribution date, separate certificates representing the rights will be mailed to record holders of VERITAS common stock on the distribution date and the separate certificates alone will evidence the rights.

Triggering of rights. The rights become exercisable after the lapse of either:

10 days following a public announcement or disclosure that a person or group of affiliated or associated persons, or an acquiring person, has acquired beneficial ownership of 15% or more of the outstanding shares of VERITAS common stock; or

10 business days, or a later date as may be determined by the board prior to the time a person or group becomes an acquiring person, following the announcement of an intention to make a tender offer or exchange offer the consummation of which would result in a person or group becoming an acquiring person.

The earlier of those dates is called the distribution date. No person or group will be an acquiring person if the board determines in good faith that the person or group who would otherwise be an acquiring person has become one inadvertently, and that person or group promptly takes the actions necessary so that it would no longer be considered an acquiring person.

Adjustments for stock splits or other transactions. The purchase price payable and the number of preferred shares or other securities or property issuable upon exercise of the rights will be adjusted from time to time to prevent dilution:

in the event of a stock dividend on, or a subdivision, combination or reclassification of the preferred shares;

upon the grant to holders of the preferred shares of certain rights or warrants to subscribe for or purchase preferred shares at a price, or securities convertible into preferred shares with a conversion price, less than the then current market price of the preferred shares;

36

## **Table of Contents**

upon the distribution to holders of the preferred shares of evidences of indebtedness or assets excluding regular periodic cash dividends, if any, or dividends payable in preferred shares or of subscription rights or warrants other than those referred to above;

in the event of a stock dividend on VERITAS common stock payable in shares of common stock prior to the distribution date; or

subdivisions, consolidations or combinations of the shares of common stock occurring, prior to the distribution date.

Terms of preferred shares. The preferred shares will have the terms described under Preferred stock below.

Because of the nature of the preferred shares dividend, liquidation and voting rights, the value of the one one-hundredth interest in a preferred share purchasable upon exercise of each right should approximate the value of one share of common stock.

Holders of rights could purchase shares of common stock at a discount. If any person or group becomes an acquiring person, each holder of a right, other than the acquiring person, will have the right to receive upon exercise that number of shares of common stock having a market value of two times the exercise price of the right unless the event causing the person or group to become an acquiring person is a merger, acquisition or other business combination described in the next paragraph. If VERITAS does not have a sufficient amount of authorized common stock to satisfy the obligation to issue shares of common stock, VERITAS must deliver upon payment of the exercise price of a right an amount of cash or other securities equivalent in value to the shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of a right.

In the event that any person or group becomes an acquiring person and (1) VERITAS merges into or engage in certain other business combination transactions with an acquiring person, or (2) 50% or more of VERITAS consolidated assets or earning power are sold to an acquiring person, each holder of a right, other than the acquiring person, will have the right to receive that number of shares of common stock of the acquiring company which will have a market value of two times the exercise price of the right.

At any time after any person becomes an acquiring person and prior to that person or group acquiring 50% or more of the outstanding shares of common stock, the VERITAS board may exchange the rights, other than rights owned by the acquiring person, at an exchange ratio of one share of common stock, or one one-hundredth of a preferred share per right.

Adjustments to the purchase price. With certain exceptions, no adjustment in the purchase price will be required until cumulative adjustments require an adjustment of at least 1% in the purchase price. No fractional preferred shares will be issued. However, fractions which are integral multiples of one one-hundredth of a preferred share may, at VERITAS election, be evidenced by depositary receipts. In lieu of fractional shares, an adjustment in cash will be made based on the market price of the preferred shares on the last trading day prior to the date of exercise.

The VERITAS board may redeem the rights. At any time prior to such time as a person or group becomes an acquiring person, the VERITAS board of directors may redeem all, but not some, of the rights at a price of \$0.0002 per right. The redemption of the rights may be made effective at the time, on the basis and with any conditions as the VERITAS board of directors in its sole discretion may establish. After the period for redemption of the rights has expired, the VERITAS board may not amend the rights agreement to extend the period for redemption of the rights. The right to exercise the rights terminates immediately when they are redeemed and the only right of the holders of rights after that time will be to receive the redemption price.

The VERITAS board may amend the rights. The terms of the rights may be amended by a resolution of the VERITAS board of directors without the consent of the holders of the rights. However, from and after such time as any person or group becomes an acquiring person, no amendment may adversely affect the interests of the holders of the rights other than an acquiring person.

37

## **Table of Contents**

Holders of unexercised rights do not have privileges of a stockholder. Until a right is exercised, the holder will have no rights as a stockholder of VERITAS, including, without limitation, the right to vote or to receive dividends.

Reasons for stockholder rights plan. The rights in the stockholder rights plan are designed to protect and maximize the value of the outstanding equity interests in VERITAS in the event of an unsolicited attempt by an acquirer to take over VERITAS, in a manner or on terms not approved by the VERITAS board of directors. Takeover attempts frequently include coercive tactics to deprive a company s board of directors and its stockholders of any real opportunity to determine the destiny of the company. The rights are designed to deter these types of coercive tactics, which, include a gradual accumulation of shares in the open market of a 15% or greater position to be followed by a merger or a partial or two-tier tender offer that does not treat all stockholders equally. These tactics unfairly pressure stockholders, squeeze them out of their investment without giving them any real choice and deprive them of the full value of their shares. The rights are not intended to prevent a takeover of VERITAS and will not do so. Rather, they are intended to provide the protections of the VERITAS stockholders rights plan.

Because the rights may be redeemed by VERITAS, they should not interfere with any merger or business combination approved by the board of directors.

## **Preferred Stock**

The VERITAS board is authorized, subject to any limitations prescribed by the Delaware General Corporation Law to issue up to 10,000,000 shares of preferred stock. This preferred stock may be issued in one or more series and the VERITAS board may determine the number of shares to be included in each series. The VERITAS board may fix the powers, preferences and rights of the shares of each series and any qualifications, limitations or restrictions on any series of preferred stock. The VERITAS board may also increase or decrease the number of shares of any series but not below the number of shares of such series then outstanding. All of these actions may be taken without vote or action by the stockholders. Of these shares, 2,000,000 shares are designated as the Series A junior participating preferred shares that are reserved for issuance under the rights plan. The rights of the Series A junior participating preferred shares are described below.

Terms of preferred shares subject to the stockholder rights plan.

Dividends. Each preferred share will be entitled to a quarterly dividend payment of 100 times the dividend declared per share of common stock.

*Voting*. Each preferred share will have 100 votes, voting together with the shares of common stock. In the event of any merger, consolidation or other transaction in which shares of common stock are exchanged, each preferred share will be entitled to receive 100 times the amount received per share of common stock.

*Liquidation or dissolution.* In the event of liquidation, each preferred share will be entitled to a \$1.00 preference, and after the holders of the preferred shares will be entitled to an aggregate payment of 100 times the aggregate payment made per share of common stock.

Redemption. The preferred shares purchasable upon exercise of the rights, described above, will not be redeemable.

Anti-takeover effect of undesignated preferred stock. With respect to the remaining authorized but undesignated shares of preferred stock, the VERITAS board of directors may authorize and issue preferred stock with voting or conversion rights that could adversely affect the voting power or other rights of the holders of common stock. This is because the terms of the preferred stock could conceivably prohibit consummation of any merger, reorganization, sale of substantially all of VERITAS assets or other extraordinary corporate transaction without approval of the outstanding shares of preferred stock. Thus, the issuance of preferred stock may have the effect of delaying, deferring or preventing a change in control of VERITAS.

38

## **Table of Contents**

# **Special Voting Stock**

As of September 30, 2004 there was one share of special voting stock outstanding. This share of special voting stock was issued pursuant to the acquisition of TeleBackup Systems Inc. by VERITAS in 1999, in which the holders of shares of TeleBackup Systems Inc. received exchangeable non-voting shares of TeleBackup Exchangeco Inc., a subsidiary of VERITAS. This share of special voting stock is held in trust for the benefit of the holders of the Exchangeable Non-Voting Shares. The holders of the special voting stock are not entitled to receive any dividends nor receive any assets of VERITAS upon liquidation. The special voting stock entitles the trustee to cast, in respect of each matter before the stockholders at any regular or special meeting, an aggregate number of votes equal to the number of exchangeable shares outstanding. The trustee votes the special voting stock in respect of each matter in proportion to the directions received from the holders of the exchangeable shares. The common stock and the special voting stock are voted as though they were a single class.

## **Delaware General Corporation Law Section 203**

We are a Delaware corporation subject to Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law, an anti-takeover law. In general, Section 203 prohibits a publicly held Delaware corporation from engaging in a business combination transaction with an interested stockholder for a period of three years after the person became an interested stockholder, unless the business combination or the transaction in which the person became an interested stockholder is approved in the manner described below.

The Section 203 restrictions do not apply if:

- (1) the business combination or transaction is approved by our board of directors before the date the interested stockholder obtained such status,
- (2) upon consummation of the transaction which resulted in the stockholder obtaining such status, the stockholder owned at least 85% of the shares of stock entitled to vote in the election of directors, the voting stock. The 85% calculation does not include those shares:

owned by directors who are also officers of the target corporation, and

held by employee stock plans which do not permit employees to decide confidentially whether to accept a tender or exchange offer, or

(3) on or after the date the interested stockholder obtained such status, the business combination is approved by our board of directors and at a stockholder meeting by the affirmative vote of at least 66 2/3% of the outstanding voting stock which is not owned by the interested stockholder.

Generally, a business combination includes a merger, asset sale, or other transaction resulting in a financial benefit to the interested stockholder. Generally, an interested stockholder is a person who, together with affiliates and associates, owns, or within three years prior to the determination of interested stockholder status, did own, 15% or more of a corporation s voting stock. Section 203 may prohibit or delay mergers or other takeover or change in control attempts with respect to VERITAS. As a result, Section 203 may discourage attempts to acquire us even though such transaction may offer our stockholders the opportunity to sell their stock at a price above the prevailing market price.

## **Charter and Bylaw Provisions**

Our charter and bylaws include provisions that may have the effect of discouraging, delaying or preventing a change in control or an unsolicited acquisition proposal that a stockholder might consider favorable, including a proposal that might result in the payment of a premium over the market price for the shares held by stockholders, as follows:

our board of directors is classified into three groups, with each group of directors to hold office for three years;

30

## **Table of Contents**

our stockholders are not entitled to cumulate votes for directors and may not take any action by written consent without a meeting; and

special meetings of our stockholders may be called only by our board of directors, by the chairman of the board or by our chief executive officer, and may not be called by our stockholders.

## **Transfer Agent and Registrar**

The transfer agent and registrar for the common stock is Mellon Investor Services LLC.

## CERTAIN UNITED STATES FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES

The following summary describes the material U.S. federal income tax consequences of the ownership of notes and any shares of common stock into which the notes may be converted, as of the date hereof. Except where noted, it deals only with notes and shares of common stock held as capital assets. This summary does not deal with special situations, such as:

tax consequences to holders who may be subject to special tax treatment, such as dealers in securities or currencies, financial institutions, regulated investment companies, real estate investment trusts, tax-exempt entities, insurance companies, or traders in securities that elect to use a mark-to-market method of accounting for their securities holdings;

tax consequences to persons holding notes as a part of a hedging, integrated, conversion or constructive sale transaction or a straddle;

tax consequences to U.S. holders (as defined below) of notes or shares of common stock whose functional currency is not the U.S. dollar;

investors in pass-through entities;

alternative minimum tax consequences, if any; and

any state, local or foreign tax consequences.

The discussion below is based upon the provisions of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the Code), and regulations, rulings and judicial decisions thereunder as of the date hereof, and such authorities may be repealed, revoked or modified so as to result in U.S. federal income tax consequences different from those discussed below.

If a partnership holds notes or shares of common stock, the tax treatment of a partner will generally depend upon the status of the partner and the activities of the partnership. If you are a partner in a partnership holding the notes or shares of common stock, you should consult your tax advisors.

If you are considering the purchase of notes, you should consult your own tax advisors concerning the U.S. federal income tax consequences to you in light of your particular situation as well as any consequences arising under the laws of any state, local, foreign or other taxing jurisdiction.

As used herein, the term U.S. holder means a holder of notes or shares of common stock that is for U.S. federal income tax purposes:

a citizen or resident of the U.S.;

Table of Contents

a corporation created or organized in or under the laws of the U.S. or any political subdivision of the U.S.;

an estate the income of which is subject to U.S. federal income taxation regardless of its source; or

a trust if it (i) is subject to the primary supervision of a court within the U.S. and one or more U.S. persons have the authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust or (ii) has a valid election in effect under applicable U.S. Treasury regulations to be treated as a U.S. person.

53

## **Table of Contents**

A non-U.S. holder is a beneficial owner of notes or shares of common stock (other than a partnership) that is not a U.S. holder. Special rules may apply to certain non-U.S. holders such as controlled foreign corporations, passive foreign investment companies and foreign personal holding companies. Such entities should consult their own tax advisors to determine the U.S. federal, state, local and other tax consequences that may be relevant to them.

## Consequences to U.S. Holders

## Registration of Notes

The registration of the notes will not constitute a taxable event to holders. Consequently, (i) no gain or loss will be recognized by a holder upon such registration, (ii) the holding period of the registered note will include the holding period of the unregistered note and (iii) the basis of the registered note will be the same as the basis of the unregistered note immediately before the registration of such note.

## Payment of Interest

Stated interest on a note will generally be taxable to you as ordinary income at the time it is paid or accrued in accordance with your usual method of accounting for tax purposes.

#### Market Discount

If you purchase a note for an amount that is less than its stated redemption price at maturity, the amount of the difference will be treated as market discount for United States federal income tax purposes, unless the difference is less than a specified de minimis amount. Under the market discount rules, you will be required to treat any payment, other than qualified stated interest, on, or any gain on the sale, exchange, retirement or other disposition of, a note as ordinary income to the extent of the market discount that you have not previously included in income and you are treated as having accrued on the note at the time of its payment or disposition. In addition, you may be required to defer, until the maturity of the note or its earlier disposition in a taxable transaction, the deduction of all or a portion of the interest expense on any indebtedness attributable to the note. In certain circumstances, you may elect, on a note-by-note basis, to deduct the deferred interest expense in a tax year prior to the year of disposition. You should consult your own tax advisor before making this election. Any market discount will be considered to accrue ratably during the period from the date of acquisition to the maturity date of the note, unless you elect to accrue on a constant interest method. Your election to accrue market discount on a constant interest method is to be made for the taxable year in which you acquired the note, applies only to that note, and may not be revoked. You may elect to include market discount in income currently as it accrues, on either a ratable or constant interest method, in which case the rule described above regarding deferral of interest deductions will not apply. Your election to include market discount in income currently, once made, applies to all market discount obligations acquired by you on or after the first taxable year to which your election applies and may not be revoked without the consent of the Internal Revenue Service, or IRS. You should consult your own tax adviso

## Amortizable Bond Premium

If you purchase a note for an amount in excess of the sum of all amounts payable on the note after the purchase date other than qualified stated interest, you will be considered to have purchased the note at a premium. You generally may elect to amortize the premium over the remaining term of the note on a constant yield method as an offset to interest when includible in income under your regular accounting method. If you do not elect to amortize bond premium, that premium will decrease the gain or increase the loss you would otherwise recognize on disposition of the note. Your election to amortize premium on a constant yield method will also apply to all debt obligations held or subsequently acquired by you on or after the first day of the first taxable year to which the election applies. You may not revoke the election without the consent of the IRS. You should consult your own tax advisor before making this election.

41

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Constructive Dividend

The conversion rate of the notes will be adjusted in certain circumstances. Under Section 305(c) of the Code, adjustments (or failures to make adjustments) that have the effect of increasing your proportionate interest in our assets or earnings may in some circumstances result in a deemed distribution to you. Adjustments to the conversion rate made pursuant to a bona fide reasonable adjustment formula that has the effect of preventing the dilution of the interest of the holders of the notes, however, will generally not be considered to result in a deemed distribution to you. Certain of the possible conversion rate adjustments provided in the notes (including, without limitation, adjustments in respect of taxable dividends to holders of our common stock) will not qualify as being pursuant to a bona fide reasonable adjustment formula. If such adjustments are made, the U.S. holders of notes will be deemed to have received a distribution even though they have not received any cash or property as a result of such adjustments. Any deemed distributions will be taxable as a dividend, return of capital, or capital gain in accordance with the earnings and profits rules under the Code.

## Sale, Exchange, Redemption, or other Disposition of Notes

Except as provided below under Exchange of Notes into Common Stock, Cash or a Combination Thereof you will generally recognize gain or loss upon the sale, exchange, redemption or other disposition of a note equal to the difference between the amount realized (less accrued interest which will be taxable as such) upon the sale, exchange, redemption or other disposition and your adjusted tax basis in the note. Your tax basis in a note will generally be equal to the amount you paid for the note. Except as described above under Market Discount, any gain or loss recognized on a taxable disposition of the note will be capital gain or loss. If you are an individual and have held the note for more than one year, such capital gain will be subject to reduced rates of taxation. Your ability to deduct capital losses may be limited.

# Exchange of Notes into Common Stock, Cash or a Combination Thereof

We intend to take the position that neither gain nor loss will be recognized by holders on the exchange of notes into shares of common stock upon conversion or repurchase, except to the extent of cash received, if any, including any cash received in lieu of a fractional share and except to the extent of amounts received with respect to accrued interest, which will be taxable as such. If you receive solely cash in exchange for your notes upon conversion or repurchase, your gain or loss will be determined in the same manner as if you disposed of the notes in a taxable disposition (as described above under — Sale, Exchange, Redemption or other Disposition of Notes —). If a combination of cash and stock is received in exchange for your notes upon conversion or repurchase, we intend to take the position that gain, but not loss, will be recognized equal to the excess of the fair market value of the common stock and cash received (other than amounts attributable to accrued interest, which will be treated as such, and cash in lieu of a fractional share) over your adjusted tax basis in the note, but in no event should the gain recognized exceed the amount of cash received. The amount of gain or loss recognized on the receipt of cash in lieu of a fractional share will be equal to the difference between the amount of cash you receive in respect of the fractional share and the portion of your adjusted tax basis in the note that is allocable to the fractional share.

The tax basis of the shares of common stock received upon a conversion or repurchase (other than common stock attributable to accrued interest, the tax basis of which will equal its fair market value) will equal the adjusted tax basis of the note that was converted or repurchased (excluding the portion of the tax basis that is allocable to any fractional share), reduced by the amount of any cash received (other than cash received in lieu of a fractional share or cash attributable to accrued interest), and increased by the amount of gain, if any, recognized (other than with respect to a fractional share). Your holding period for shares of common stock will include the period during which you held the notes except that the holding period of any common stock received with respect to accrued interest will commence on the day after the date of receipt.

You should consult your tax advisors regarding the tax treatment of the receipt of cash and stock in exchange for notes upon conversion or repurchase and the ownership of our common stock.

42

#### **Table of Contents**

# Information Reporting and Backup Withholding

Information reporting requirements generally will apply to payments of interest on the notes and dividends on shares of common stock and to the proceeds of a sale of a note or share of common stock paid to you unless you are an exempt recipient such as a corporation. A backup withholding tax will apply to those payments if you fail to provide your taxpayer identification number, or certification of foreign or other exempt status, or if you fail to report in full interest and dividend income.

Any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules will be allowed as a refund or a credit against your U.S. federal income tax liability provided the required information is furnished to the Internal Revenue Service.

#### Consequences to Non-U.S. Holders

#### Payments of Interest

The 30% U.S. federal withholding tax will not apply to any payment to you of interest on a note under the portfolio interest rule provided that:

you do not actually or constructively own 10% or more of the total combined voting power of all classes of our stock that are entitled to vote within the meaning of section 871(h)(3) of the Code;

you are not a controlled foreign corporation that is related to us (actually or constructively) through stock ownership;

you are not a bank whose receipt of interest on a note is described in section 881(c)(3)(A) of the Code;

(a) you provide your name and address, and certify, under penalties of perjury, that you are not a U.S. person (which certification may be made on an Internal Revenue Service Form W-8BEN (or successor form)) or (b) you hold your notes through certain foreign intermediaries or certain foreign partnerships, and you satisfy the certification requirements of applicable Treasury regulations. Special rules apply to non-U.S. holders that are pass-through entities.

If you cannot satisfy the requirements described above, payments of interest will be subject to the 30% U.S. federal withholding tax, unless you provide us with a properly executed (1) Internal Revenue Service Form W-8BEN (or successor form) claiming an exemption from or reduction in withholding under the benefit of a tax treaty or (2) Internal Revenue Service Form W-8ECI (or successor form) stating that interest paid on the note is not subject to withholding tax because it is effectively connected with your conduct of a trade or business in the U.S.

If you are engaged in a trade or business in the U.S. and interest on the notes is effectively connected with the conduct of that trade or business then, although exempt from the withholding tax discussed above, you will be subject to U.S. federal income tax on that interest on a net income basis in the same manner as if you were a U.S. holder. In addition, if you are a foreign corporation, you may be subject to a branch profits tax equal to 30% (or lesser rate under an applicable income tax treaty) of your earnings and profits for the taxable year, subject to adjustments, that are effectively connected with your conduct of a trade or business in the U.S.

# Payments of Dividends

Any dividends paid to you with respect to the shares of common stock (and any deemed dividends resulting from certain adjustments, or failure to make adjustments, to the conversion rate, including, without limitation, adjustments in respect of taxable dividends to holders of our common stock, see Constructive Dividend above) will be subject to withholding tax at a 30% rate or such lower rate as may be specified by an applicable income tax treaty. However, dividends that are effectively connected with the conduct of a trade or business within the U.S. and, where a tax treaty applies, are attributable to a U.S. permanent establishment, are not subject to the withholding tax, but instead are subject to U.S. federal income tax on a net income basis at applicable graduated individual or corporate rates. Certain certification requirements and disclosure

Table of Contents 57

43

# **Table of Contents**

requirements must be complied with in order for effectively connected income to be exempt from withholding. Any such effectively connected income received by a foreign corporation may, under certain circumstances, be subject to an additional branch profits tax at a 30% rate or such lower rate as may be specified by an applicable income tax treaty.

A non-U.S. holder of shares of common stock who wishes to claim the benefit of an applicable treaty rate is required to satisfy applicable certification and other requirements. If you are eligible for a reduced rate of U.S. withholding tax pursuant to an income tax treaty, you may obtain a refund of any excess amounts withheld by filing an appropriate claim for refund with the Internal Revenue Service.

# Sale, Exchange, Redemption or Other Disposition of Notes or Shares of Common Stock

Any gain realized upon the sale, exchange, redemption or other disposition of a note or share of common stock generally will not be subject to U.S. federal income tax unless:

that gain is effectively connected with your conduct of a trade or business in the U.S.;

you are an individual who is present in the U.S. for 183 days or more in the taxable year of that disposition, and certain other conditions are met; or

we are or have been a U.S. real property holding corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

We believe that we are not and do not anticipate becoming a U.S. real property holding corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

## U.S. Federal Estate Tax

Your estate will not be subject to U.S. federal estate tax on notes beneficially owned by you at the time of your death, provided that any payment to you on the notes would be eligible for exemption from the 30% U.S. federal withholding tax under the portfolio interest rule described above under Payments of Interest without regard to the statement requirement described in the last bullet point and, at the time of your death, payments with respect to the note would not have been effectively connected with the conduct by you of a trade or business in the U.S. However, shares of common stock held by you at the time of your death will be included in your gross estate for U.S. federal estate tax purposes unless an applicable estate tax treaty provides otherwise.

## Information Reporting and Backup Withholding

We must report annually to the Internal Revenue Service and to you the amount of interest and dividends paid to you and the amount of tax, if any, withheld with respect to those payments. Copies of the information returns reporting such interest, dividends and withholding may also be made available to the tax authorities in the country in which you reside under the provisions of an applicable income tax treaty.

In general, you will not be subject to backup withholding with respect to payments of interest or dividends that we make to you, provided the statement described above in the last bullet point under Consequences to Non-U.S. Holders Payments of Interest has been received (and we do not have actual knowledge or reason to know that you are a U.S. person that is not an exempt recipient).

In addition, you will be subject to information reporting and, depending on the circumstances, backup withholding with respect to payments of the proceeds of the sale of a note or share of common stock within the U.S. or conducted through certain U.S.-related financial intermediaries, unless the statement described above has been received (and we do not have actual knowledge or reason to know that you are a U.S. person that is not an exempt recipient) or you otherwise establish an exemption.

Any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules will be allowed as a refund or a credit against your U.S. federal income tax liability provided the required information is furnished to the Internal Revenue Service.

44

#### **Table of Contents**

#### SELLING SECURITY HOLDERS

We originally issued the notes to the initial purchasers of the notes in a private placement in August 2003. The notes were resold by the initial purchasers to qualified institutional buyers under Rule 144A of the Securities Act. Selling security holders may offer and sell the notes and the underlying common stock pursuant to this prospectus.

The following table sets forth information as of October 26, 2004 about the principal amount of notes and the common stock issuable upon conversion of notes beneficially owned by each selling security holder that may be offered using this prospectus. We prepared the table set forth below based on the information supplied to us by the selling security holders named in the table.

Unless otherwise described below, to our knowledge, no selling security holder nor any of its affiliates has held any position or office with, been employed by or otherwise had any material relationship with us or our affiliates during the three years prior to the date of this prospectus. Beneficial ownership is determined under the rules of the SEC, and generally includes voting or investment power with respect to securities. For selling security holders that are non-reporting entities, the person or persons listed in the footnotes to the table of selling security holders exercise voting and dispositive powers over the notes and any shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of notes held by that selling stockholder.

None of the selling security holders that are affiliates of broker-dealers purchased the securities outside of the ordinary course of business or, at the time of their acquisition of the securities, had any agreements, understandings or arrangements with any other persons, directly or indirectly, to dispose of the securities.

A selling security holder may offer all or some portion of the notes and any shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes from time to time. Accordingly, no estimate can be given as to the amount or percentage of notes or shares that will be held by the selling security holders upon termination of any particular offering. See Plan of Distribution. In addition, the selling security holders identified below may have sold, transferred or disposed of all or a portion of their notes or common stock since the date on which they provided the information regarding their holdings in transactions exempt from the registration requirements of the Securities Act.

Name of Selling Security Holder	Principal Amount of Notes Beneficially Owned That May Be Sold	Percentage of Notes Outstanding	Number of Shares of Common Stock That May Be Sold(1)	Percentage of Common Stock Outstanding(2)
Achmea P&L Re CPV(3)	\$ 300,000	*	6,504	*
Allstate Insurance Company(4)	4,000,000	*	86,720	*
CC Convertible Arbitrage, Ltd.(5)	1,000,000	*	21,608	*
Citadel Credit Trading Ltd.(6)	13,090,000	2.52%	283,793	*
Citadel Equity Fund Ltd.(6)	42,065,000	8.09%	911,977	*
Citigroup Global Markets Inc.(7)	13,730,000	2.64%	297,669	*
Credit Suisse First Boston Europe Limited(8)	24,525,000	4.72%	531,706	*
DBAG LONDON(9)	51,038,000	9.82%	1,106,514	*
DKR Saturn Event Driven Holding Fund Ltd.(10)	13,250,000	2.55%	287,262	*
DKR Saturn Multi-Strategy Holding Fund Ltd.(11)	13,250,000	2.55%	287,262	*
F&C Global Convertible Bond(3)	100,000	*	2,168	*
Fore Convertible Master Fund LTD(12)	6,104,000	1.17%	132,335	*
Fore Plan Asset Fund Ltd.(12)	550,000	*	11,924	*
Gaia Offshore Master Fund Ltd.(13)	3,750,000	*	81,300	*
GLG Market Neutral Fund(14)	25,000,000	4.81%	542,005	*
	45			

# **Table of Contents**

Name of Selling Security Holder	Principal Amount of Notes Beneficially Owned That May Be Sold	Percentage of Notes Outstanding	Number of Shares of Common Stock That May Be Sold(1)	Percentage of Common Stock Outstanding(2)
Goldman, Sachs & Co.(15)	9,562,000	1.84%	207,306	*
Goldman Sachs International(16)	54,000,000	10.38%	1,170,730	*
Guggenheim Portfolio Company VIII (Cayman)				
Ltd.(12)	995,000	*	21,571	*
Guggenheim Portfolio Co. XV, LLC(17)	1,000,000	*	21,680	*
KBC Financial Products USA Inc.(18)	4,200,000	*	91,056	*
Levco Alternative Fund(19)	19,074,000	3.67%	413,528	*
Lyxor/ Gaia II Fund Ltd.(20)	800,000	*	17,344	*
Lyxor/ JLC Fund, Ltd.(19)	1,183,000	*	25,647	*
Man Convertible Bond Master Fund, Ltd.(21)	4,896,000	*	106,146	*
Man Mac 1 Limited(12)	2,388,000	*	51,772	*
McMahan Securities Co. L.P.(22)	700,000	*	15,176	*
MFS Total Return Fund, a series of Trust V	2,000,000	*	43,360	*
MSD TCB, LP(23)	30,050,000	5.78%	651,490	*
Pacific Life Insurance Company(24)	750,000	*	16,260	*
Purchase Associates, L.P.(19)	1,402,000	*	30,395	*
Purchase Associates II, L.P.(19)	1,341,000	*	29,073	*
PVF Nederland(3)	1,650,000	*	35,772	*
Quattro Fund Limited(25)	2,400,000	*	52,032	*
Radcliffe SPC, Ltd. for and on behalf of the Class A	_,,		,	
Convertible Crossover Segregated Portfolio(26)	3,170,000	*	68,726	*
Ramius Capital Group(27)	500,000	*	10,840	*
Ramius Master Fund, LTD(27)	2,850,000	*	61,788	*
Ramius Partners II, LP(27)	250,000	*	5,420	*
RCG Latitude Master Fund, LTD(27)	3,400,000	*	73,712	*
RCG Multi Strategy Master Fund, LTD(27)	1,500,000	*	32,520	*
S.A.C. Arbitrage Fund, LLC(28)	20,500,000	3.94%	444,444	*
St. Thomas Trading, Ltd.(29)	10,384,000	2.00%	225,127	*
Stichting Benraestakpensioenen os voor het				
Horecabeor(3)	150,000	*	3,252	*
UBS AG London Branch(30)	64,845,000	12.47%	1,405,852	*
UBS O Connor Global Convertible Bond Master Ltd.(31)	1,500,000	*	32,520	*
UBS O Connor LLC f/b/o O Connor Global Convertible				
Arbitrage Master Ltd.(31)	1,000,000	*	21,680	*
UBS O Connor LLC f/b/o O Connor Global Convertible				
Portfolio(31)	500,000	*	10,840	*
Value Line Convertible Fund, INC	450,000	*	9,756	*
Victus Capital, LP(32)	2,000,000	*	43,360	*
Wachovia Bank National Association(33)	50,850,000	9.78%	1,102,438	*
	46			

## **Table of Contents**

Name of Selling Security Holder	Principal Amount of Notes Beneficially Owned That May Be Sold	Percentage of Notes Outstanding	Number of Shares of Common Stock That May Be Sold(1)	Percentage of Common Stock Outstanding(2)
Wachovia Capital Markets LLC(34)	2,000,000	*	43,360	*
Xavex Convertible Arbitrage 5 Fund(17)	500,000	*	10,840	*
Zurich Institutional Benchmark Management(25)	600,000	*	13,008	*
Any other holder of notes or future transferee,				
pledge, donee or successor of any holder	2,908,000	*	63,046	*
Total:	\$520,000,000	100%	11,273,704	2.56%

<sup>\*</sup> Less than 1%.

- (1) Assumes conversion of all of the notes at a conversion rate of 21.6802 shares of common stock per \$1,000 of notes. This conversion rate, however, is subject to adjustment as described under the section captioned Description of Notes in this prospectus. Accordingly, the amount of common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes may increase or decrease in the future. In addition, as discussed above under Description of the Notes Payment Upon Conversion, we have the obligation to deliver cash to holders upon conversion, unless the value of our conversion obligation exceeds the principal amount of notes converted, in which case we will have the option to deliver cash and/or shares of common stock to the extent (and only to the extent) of such excess.
- (2) Calculated based on Rule 13d-3(d) of the Exchange Act, using 429,099,555 shares of common stock outstanding as of September 30, 2004. In calculating this amount for holders of notes, we treated as outstanding the number of shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of all of that particular holder s notes (without regard to our obligation to deliver cash upon conversion, as discussed in the last sentence of note (1) above). We did not, however, assume the conversion of any other holder s notes. Except as otherwise indicated, to our knowledge, none of the selling holders of notes beneficially owns any of our common stock other than the shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes.
- (3) Anja Eijking has voting and/or investment power over these securities.
- (4) This securityholder is an affiliate of the following companies, each a registered broker-dealer: Allstate Distributors, LLC, ALFS, Inc. and Allstate Financial Services, LLC. The Allstate Corporation, an SEC reporting company, is the parent company of this securityholder. Allstate Investments, LLC, an affiliate of the securityholder and a subsidiary of The Allstate Corporation, is the investment manager for these entities. This securityholder or its affiliates own 28,100 shares of our common stock that is not being registered hereby.
- (5) This securityholder is an affiliate of a registered broker-dealer. As investment manager under a management agreement, Castle Creek Convertible Arbitrage, LLC may exercise dispositive and voting power with respect to the shares owned by CC Convertible Arbitrage, Ltd. Castle Creek Convertible Arbitrage, LLC disclaims beneficial ownership of such shares. Daniel Asher and Allan Weine are the managing members of Castle Creek Convertible Arbitrage, LLC. Mr. Asher and Mr. Weine disclaim beneficial ownership of the shares owned by CC Convertible Arbitrage, Ltd.
- (6) This securityholder is an affiliate of Aragon Investments Ltd., Citadel Trading Group LLC and Citadel Derivative Group LLC, each of which is a registered broker-dealer. Citadel Limited Partnership ( Citadel ) is the trading manager of this securityholder and consequently has voting control and investment discretion over securities held by this securityholder. Citadel disclaims beneficial ownership of the shares beneficially owned by this securityholder. Kenneth C. Griffin indirectly controls Citadel. Mr. Griffin also disclaims beneficial ownership of the shares held by this securityholder.
- (7) The selling securityholder is a subsidiary of Citigroup Inc., an SEC-reporting company. This securityholder is a registered broker-dealer.

47

## **Table of Contents**

- (8) This securityholder is an affiliate of Credit Suisse First Boston LLC, a registered broker-dealer. Jeffrey Andreski has voting and/or investment power over these securities.
- (9) This securityholder is an affiliate of a registered broker-dealer. Dan Azzi has voting and/or investment power over these securities.
- (10) Ron Philips has voting and/or investment power over these securities.
- (11) Mike Cotton has voting and/or investment power over these securities.
- (12) Hareesh Paranjape has voting and/or investment power over these securities.
- (13) This selling securityholder is an affiliate of Promethean Capital Group, LLC, a registered broker-dealer. Promethean Asset Management, LLC, serves as its investment manager. James F. O Brien indirectly controls Promethean Asset Management, LLC, and both Mr. O Brien and Promethean Asset Management, LLC disclaim beneficial ownership of the securities.
- (14) GLG Market Neutral Fund (the Fund ) is a publicly-owned company listed on the Irish Stock Exchange. GLG Partners LP, an English limited partnership, acts as the investment manager of the Fund and has voting and dispositive power over the securities held by the Fund. The general partner of GLG Partners LP is GLG Partners Limited, an English limited company. The managing directors of GLG Partners Limited are Noam Gottesman, Pierre Lagrange, Jonathan Green and Phillipe Jabre. GLG Partners LP, GLG Partners Limited, Noam Gottesman, Pierre Lagrange, Jonathan Green and Phillipe Jabre disclaim beneficial ownership of the securities held by the Fund, except for their pecuniary interest therein.
- (15) This securityholder is a registered broker-dealer. Goldman, Sachs & Co. or its affiliates own 461,263 shares of our common stock that is not being registered hereby. This securityholder is an SEC-reporting company.
- (16) This securityholder is an affiliate of a registered broker-dealer. Goldman, Sachs & Co. has voting and/or investment power over these securities. Goldman Sachs International or its affiliates own 461,263 shares of our common stock that is not being registered hereby. This securityholder is an affiliate of an SEC-reporting company, Goldman, Sachs & Co.
- (17) Alex Adair has voting and/or investment power over these securities.
- (18) This selling securityholder is a registered broker-dealer. Mr. Luke Edwards, Managing Director, exercises voting and/or investment control on behalf of KBC Financial Products USA Inc.
- (19) This selling securityholder is an affiliate of a registered broker-dealer. John A. Levin and Co. Inc. or its wholly owned subsidiary, Levco G.P., Inc. exercises sole or shared voting dispositive power over the Registrable Securities. John A. Levin and Co. Inc. is a wholly owned subsidiary of BKF Capital Group, a company that is an SEC-reporting company.
- (20) This selling securityholder is an affiliate of Promethean Capital Group, LLC, a registered broker-dealer. Promethean Asset Management, LLC, serves as its trading advisor. James F. O Brien indirectly controls Promethean Asset Management, LLC, and both Mr. O Brien and Promethean Asset Management, LLC disclaim beneficial ownership of the securities.
- (21) JT Hansen & John Null, principals of Marin Capital Partners, LP the investment advisor to the fund, have voting and/or investment power over these securities.
- (22) This selling securityholder is a registered broker-dealer and an SEC-reporting company.
- (23) John Phelan and Glen Fuhrman, Managing Directors, have voting and/or investment power over these securities.
- (24) Larry Card, Elaine Havens, Rex Olson and Simon Lee have voting and/or investment power over these securities.
- (25) Andrew Koplon, Brian Swain and Louis Napoli have voting and/or investment power over these securities.
- (26) Pursuant to an investment management agreement, RG Capital Management, L.P. ( RG Capital ) serves as the investment manager of Radcliffe SPC, Ltd. s Class A Convertible Crossover Segregated

## **Table of Contents**

Portfolio. RGC Management Company, LLC (Management) is the general partner of RG Capital. Steve Katznelson and Gerald Stahlecker serve as the managing members of Management. Each of RG Capital, Management and Messrs. Katznelson and Stahlecker disclaims beneficial ownership of the securities owned by Radcliffe SPC, Ltd. for and on behalf of the Class A Convertible Crossover Segregated Portfolio.

- (27) This securityholder is an affiliate of Ramius Securities, LLC, a registered broker-dealer. Alex Adair has voting and/or investment power over these securities.
- Pursuant to investment agreements, each of S.A.C. Capital Advisors, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company (SAC Capital Advisors), and S.A.C. Capital Management, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company (SAC Capital Management) shares all investment and voting power with respect to the securities held by SAC Arbitrage Fund. Mr. Steven A. Cohen controls both SAC Capital Advisors and SAC Capital Management. Each of SAC Capital Advisors, SAC Capital Management and Mr. Cohen disclaims beneficial ownership of any of the securities covered by this questionnaire. S.A.C. Arbitrage Fund, LLC or its affiliates owns 12,210 shares of our common stock that is not being registered hereby.
- (29) This securityholder is an affiliate of a registered broker-dealer. JT Hansen & John Null, principals of Marin Capital Partners, LP, the investment advisor to the fund, have voting and/or investment power over these securities.
- (30) This securityholder is an affiliate of a registered broker-dealer. Veronica Wilthew, Tom Klein and Charles Dietz have voting and/or investment power over these securities.
- (31) UBS O Connor LLC is a wholly owned subsidiary of UBS AG which is an SEC-reporting company. The selling securityholder is a fund that cedes investment control to UBS O Connor LLC.
- (32) This securityholder is an affiliate of a registered broker-dealer. John Sallo, Sally Lucas and Shad Stastney have voting and/or investment power over these securities.
- (33) This securityholder is an affiliate of a registered broker-dealer and is an SEC-reporting company.
- (34) This securityholder is a registered broker-dealer, an affiliate of a registered broker-dealer and is an SEC-reporting company.

10

#### **Table of Contents**

#### PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

The notes and the common stock underlying the notes are being registered to permit public secondary trading of these securities by the holders thereof from time to time after the date of this prospectus. We will not receive any of the proceeds from the sale of the notes or the common stock by selling security holders.

The selling security holders, including their pledgees or donees, may sell the notes and the common stock directly to purchasers or through underwriters, broker-dealers or agents. If the notes or the common stock are sold through underwriters or broker-dealers, the selling security holder will be responsible for underwriting discounts or commissions or agent s commissions. These discounts, concessions or commissions as to any particular underwriter, broker-dealer or agent may be in excess of those customary in the types of transactions involved.

The notes and the common stock may be sold in one or more transactions at fixed prices, at prevailing market prices at the time of sale, at varying prices determined at the time of sale, or at negotiated prices. Sales may be effected in transactions, which may involve block transactions or crosses:

on any national securities exchange or quotation service on which the notes or the common stock may be listed or quoted at the time of sale;

in the over-the-counter market;

in transactions otherwise than on exchanges or quotation services or in the over-the-counter market; or

through the writing of options.

In connection with sales of the notes and the common stock or otherwise, the selling security holders may enter into hedging transactions with broker-dealers, which may in turn engage in short sales of the notes and the common stock in the course of hedging the positions they assume. The selling security holders may also sell short the notes and the common stock and deliver the notes or the common stock to close out short positions, or loan or pledge the notes or the common stock to broker-dealers that in turn may sell the securities.

The aggregate proceeds to the selling security holders from the sale of the notes or common stock offered by them hereby will be the purchase price of the notes or common stock less discounts and commissions, if any. Each of the selling security holders reserves the right to accept and, together with their agents from time to time, to reject, in whole or in part, any proposed purchase of notes or common stock to be made directly or through agents.

In order to comply with the securities laws of some states, if applicable, the notes and common stock may be sold in these jurisdictions only through registered or licensed brokers or dealers. In addition, in some states the notes and common stock may not be sold unless they have been registered or qualified for sale or an exemption from registration or qualification requirements is available and is complied with.

The selling security holders and any underwriters, broker-dealers or agents that participate in the sale of the notes and common stock may be underwriters within the meaning of Section 2(11) of the Securities Act. Any discounts, commissions, concessions or profit they earn on any resale of the shares may be underwriting discounts and commissions under the Securities Act. Selling security holders who are underwriters within the meaning of Section 2(11) of the Securities Act will be subject to the prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act. They may also be subject to certain statutory liabilities, including, but not limited to, those of Sections 11, 12 and 17 of the Securities Act and Rule 10b-5 under the Exchange Act. The selling security holders have acknowledged that they understand their obligations to comply with the provisions of the Exchange Act and the rules thereunder relating to stock manipulation, particularly Regulation M.

To our knowledge, Citigroup Global Markets Inc., Goldman, Sachs & Co., KBC Financial Products USA Inc., McMahan Securities Co. L.P. and Wachovia Capital Markets LLC are the only selling security holders who are registered broker-dealers and, as such, they are underwriters of the notes and the underlying common stock within the meaning of the Securities Act. Other than the performance of investment banking, advisory and other commercial services for us in the ordinary course of business, we do not have a material relationship with any of these broker-dealers. These security holders purchased their notes in the open market, not directly from us, and we are not aware of any underwriting plan or agreement, underwriters or dealers

Table of Contents 65

50

#### **Table of Contents**

compensation, or passive market-making or stabilizing transactions involving the purchase or distribution of these securities by these securityholders. To our knowledge, none of the selling security holders that are affiliates of broker-dealers purchased the securities outside of the ordinary course of business or, at the time of their acquisition of the securities, had any agreements, understandings or arrangements with any other persons, directly or indirectly, to dispose of the securities.

We are not aware of any plans, arrangements or understandings between any selling security holders and any underwriter, broker-dealer or agent regarding the sale of the notes and the common stock by the selling security holders. We do not assure you that the selling security holders will sell any or all of the notes and the common stock offered by them pursuant to this prospectus. In addition, we do not assure you that any selling security holder will not transfer, devise or gift the notes and the common stock by other means not described in this prospectus.

Moreover, any securities covered by this prospectus that qualify for sale pursuant to Rule 144 or Rule 144A of the Securities Act may be sold under Rule 144 or Rule 144A rather than pursuant to this prospectus.

Our common stock is quoted on the Nasdaq National Market under the symbol VRTS. We do not intend to apply for listing of the notes on any securities exchange or other stock market. Accordingly, we give you no assurance as to the development of liquidity or any trading market for the notes. See Risk Factors There is no public market for the notes.

To the extent required, the specific notes or common stock to be sold, the names of the selling security holders, the respective purchase prices and public offering prices, the names of any agent, dealer or underwriter and any applicable commissions or discounts with respect to a particular offer will be set forth in an accompanying prospectus supplement or a post-effective amendment.

We entered into a registration rights agreement for the benefit of the holders of the notes and any shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of notes to register their notes and common stock under applicable securities laws under specific circumstances and at specific times. This registration rights agreements provides for cross-indemnification of the selling security holders and us and their and our respective directors, officers and controlling persons against specific liabilities in connection with the offer and sale of the notes and the common stock, including liabilities under the Securities Act. We have agreed, among other things, to bear all expenses payable by us (other than underwriting discounts and selling commissions) in connection with the registration and sale of the notes and the common stock covered by this prospectus. We estimate that the expenses for which we will be responsible in connection with this offering will be approximately \$960,000.

## LEGAL MATTERS

The validity of the issuance of our securities offered by this prospectus has been passed upon for VERITAS Software Corporation by Simpson Thacher & Bartlett LLP, Palo Alto, California.

#### **EXPERTS**

The consolidated financial statements and schedule of VERITAS Software Corporation as of December 31, 2003 and 2002, and for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2003, have been incorporated by reference herein in reliance upon the report of KPMG LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, incorporated by reference herein, and upon the authority of said firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

The audit report covering the December 31, 2003 consolidated financial statements of VERITAS Software Corporation contains an explanatory paragraph that refers to the Company's restatement of the consolidated financial statements as of and for each of the years in the two-year period ended December 31, 2002, the adoption of Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 142, Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets, effective January 1, 2002, and the adoption of Financial Accounting Standards Board Interpretation No. 46, Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities, an Interpretation of ARB No. 51, effective July 1, 2003.

51

# **Table of Contents**